NAFTA's 20-Year Legacy and the Fate of the Trans-Pacific Partnership



www.tradewatch.org

February 2014

Public Citizen's Global Trade Watch

© 2014 by Public Citizen's Global Trade Watch. All rights reserved. No part of this document may be reproduced or utilized in any form or by any means, electronic or mechanical, including photography, recording, or by information exchange and retrieval systems, without written permission from the authors.

Public Citizen is a national, nonprofit consumer advocacy organization that serves as the people's voice in the nation's capital. Since our founding in 1971, we have delved into an array of areas, but our work on each issue shares an overarching goal: To ensure that all citizens are represented in the halls of power. For four decades, we have proudly championed citizen interests before Congress, the executive branch agencies and the courts. We have successfully challenged the abusive practices of the pharmaceutical, nuclear and automobile industries, and many others. We are leading the charge against undemocratic trade agreements that advance the interests of mega-corporations at the expense of citizens worldwide. As the federal government wrestles with critical issues – fallout from the global economic crisis, health care reform, climate change and so much more – Public Citizen is needed now more than ever. We are the countervailing force to corporate power. We fight on behalf of all Americans – to make sure your government works for you. We have five policy groups: our Congress Watch division, the Energy Program, Global Trade Watch, the Health Research Group and our Litigation Group. Public Citizen is a nonprofit organization that does not participate in partisan political activities or endorse any candidates for elected office. We accept no government or corporate money – we rely solely on foundation grants, publication sales and support from our 300,000 members. Visit our web page at <u>www.citizen.org</u>. For more information on Public Citizen's trade and globalization work, visit the homepage of Public Citizen's Global Trade Watch: <u>www.tradewatch.org</u>.

Acknowledgments: This report was written by Ben Beachy. Thanks to Lori Wallach for comments. Thanks to Rob Scott, Tim Wise, Ilana Solomon and Patrick Woodall for their assistance. Thanks to Todd Tucker and Travis McArthur for work on earlier versions of this analysis. Thanks to Dolores Byrnes, Melanie Foley and Joe Williams for their assistance. Errors and omissions are the responsibility of the author.

Additional copies of this document are available from: Public Citizen's Global Trade Watch 215 Pennsylvania Ave SE, Washington, DC 20003 (202) 546-4996

Other Recent Titles by Public Citizen's Global Trade Watch:

Studies Reveal Consensus: Trade Flows during "Free Trade" Era Have Exacerbated U.S. Income Inequality (Feb. 2014) Table of Foreign Investor-State Cases and Claims under NAFTA and Other U.S. "Trade" Deals (Feb. 2014) Corporate State-by-State Trans-Pacific Partnership Factsheet Flurry: Many Sheets, Few Facts and the Same Old Promises that Have Proven False (Nov. 2013) Top Ten Threats of the Trans-Atlantic "Trade" Deal to Americans' Daily Lives (Nov. 2013) Only One of 35 Attempts to Use the GATT Article XX/GATS Article XIV "General Exception" Has Ever Succeeded: Replicating the WTO Exception Construct Will Not Provide for an Effective TPP General Exception (Aug. 2013) Ontario's Feed-in Tariff: Will the WTO Trump Climate Imperatives? (with Sierra Club, June 2013) Korea, Colombia and Panama FTA Outcomes: U.S. Exports to Korea Are Down, Imports from Korea Are Up, Anti-Unionist Threats in Colombia And Panamanian Tax Haven Policies Continue (May 2013) The Rise and Fall of Fast Track Trade Authority (April 2013) TPP Government Procurement Negotiations: Buy American Policy Banned, a Net Loss for the U.S. (April 2013) There Is No Acceptable "Version" of Fast Track (March 2013) U.S. Pharmaceutical Corporation Uses NAFTA Foreign Investor Privileges Regime to Attack Canada's Patent Policy, Demand \$100 Million for Invalidation of a Patent (March 2013) Job-Killing Trade Deficits Soar under FTAs (Feb. 2013) Trade Agreements Cannot be Allowed to Undermine Financial Reregulation (Feb. 2013) Renco Uses U.S.-Peru FTA to Evade Justice for La Oroya Pollution (Dec. 2012) Occidental v. Ecuador Award Spotlights Perils of Investor-State System (Nov. 2012)

Contents

Executive Summary	
U.S. Job Losses, Not Projected Gains	6
Projections on Trade Balance, Jobs Prove Wrong	
Huge New NAFTA Trade Deficit Emerges	
Services and Manufacturing Export Growth Slows under NAFTA	
One Million U.S. Jobs Lost to NAFTA	
Trade Adjustment Assistance Data Tracks U.S. Job Loss from NAFTA	
Corporate Promises of Job Creation Are Broken.	
Table: Specific Corporate Promises of NAFTA Job Gains versus Actual Outcomes.	
Special Investor Privileges Promote Offshoring of U.S. Jobs	
Decreased Wages, Increased Inequality	10
Wages Decline Due to NAFTA	
U.S. Economic Inequality Reaches New Extremes.	
Wage Losses Outweigh Cheaper Prices under NAFTA-style Trade Pacts.	
Devastation of U.S. Manufacturing Erodes the Tax Base that Supports U.S. Schools, Hospitals	12
Empty Promises for U.S. Farmers	
NAFTA Fails to Deliver on Promises to Farmers	
Pork and Beef Suffer under NAFTA	14
Flood of Unsafe Imports	15
NAFTA Undermines Safety Standards for Imported Food	
Surging Food Imports Overwhelm Food Inspections	16
Corporate Investor-State Attacks on Public Interest Laws	16
NAFTA Grants Multinational Corporations New Privileges and an Extreme Enforcement Process	16
Corporate Demands for Taxpayer Compensation Surge.	17
NAFTA Cases Target Health and Environmental Policies, Behavior of Government Officials	
Table: Selected NAFTA Investor-State Attacks on Environmental Policies	
NAFTA Threatens Green Jobs Programs.	
Investor-State Attacks Force Costly Defense of U.S. Policies	
Displacement, Falling Wages and Rising Immigration for Mexico	20
NAFTA Devastates Mexico's Rural Sector, Increases Poverty	
Hunger in Mexico Increases as Food Prices Spike	
Mexican Wages Shrink, Poorly Paid Temporary Employment Grows Immigration Surges, Driving Dangerous U.SMexico Border Crossings	
Mexican Businesses Disappear, Inequality Persists and Growth Slows	
The NAFTA Trucks Threat.	
NAFTA Requires Access to U.S. Roads for Trucks Not Meeting U.S. Safety or Environmental Standards	
Mexico Uses NAFTA Dispute to Supersede U.S. Standards "Pilot" Program Favors NAFTA Compliance over Safety and Environmental Concerns	23
Obama Administration Caves to Mexico's \$2.4 Billion NAFTA Trade Sanctions Threat	
Surge in Trade Conflicts between NAFTA Countries.	
NAFTA Partners Lead the World in Trade Pact Attacks on the United States NAFTA Countries Challenge U.S. Consumer Protection Rules	
NAFTA Countries Challenge U.S. Consumer Protection Rules NAFTA Partners Attack Label to Protect Dolphins	
•	
Conclusion: NAFTA's Damage Fuels Opposition to the TPP	26
Endnotes	27

NAFTA's 20-Year Legacy and the Fate of the Trans-Pacific Partnership

Recent public opinion polls show broad opposition to the Trans-Pacific Partnership (TPP) among Republicans, Democrats and independents of diverse geographic and socio-economic groups. What possibly could unite such a diversity of Americans otherwise deeply divided along partial lines?

The data compiled in this report on the outcomes of the North American Free Trade Agreement (NAFTA) provide an answer: 20 years of living with NAFTA has created deep default skepticism among Americans about trade agreements. Even before many Americans hear details of how the TPP would expand on the NAFTA model, NAFTA's two-decade legacy has primed them to oppose the deal.

This is not a story about protectionism, but about lived experience. The data show that NAFTA proponents' projections of broad economic benefits from the deal have failed to materialize. Instead, millions have suffered job loss, wage stagnation, and economic instability from NAFTA. Scores of environmental, health and other public interest policies have been challenged. Consumer safeguards, including key food safety protections, have been rolled back. And NAFTA supporters' warnings about the chaos that would engulf Mexico, and a new wave of migration from Mexico, if NAFTA was *not* implemented have indeed come to pass, but ironically because of the devastation of many Mexicans' livelihoods occurring, in part, because NAFTA *was* implemented.

NAFTA was an experiment, establishing a radically new "trade" agreement model. NAFTA was fundamentally different than past trade agreements in that it was only partially about trade. Indeed, it shattered the boundaries of past U.S. trade pacts, which had focused narrowly on cutting tariffs and easing quotas. In contrast, NAFTA created new privileges and protections for foreign investors that incentivized the offshoring of investment and jobs by eliminating many of the risks normally associated with moving production to low-wage countries. NAFTA allowed foreign investors to directly challenge before foreign tribunals domestic policies and actions, demanding government compensation for policies that they claimed undermined their expected future profits. NAFTA also contained chapters that required the three signatory countries to limit regulation of services, such as trucking and banking; extend medicine patent monopolies; limit food and product safety standards and border inspections; and waive domestic procurement preferences, such as Buy American policies.

These same sweeping terms are proposed for the TPP, a massive agreement with 11 Asian and Latin American countries that is premised on expanding the scope of the NAFTA model. It also contains terms that would more deeply infringe on domestic policymaking matters that directly and tangibly affect Americans' daily lives, from Internet freedom to healthcare costs.

Like the TPP, NAFTA was sold to the U.S. public in 1993 with grand promises. The deal would create hundreds of thousands of good jobs here – 170,000 per year according the Peterson Institute for International Economics.¹ U.S. farmers would export their way to wealth. NAFTA would bring Mexico to a first-world level of economic prosperity and stability, providing new economic opportunities that would reduce immigration to the United States. Environmental standards would improve.

Twenty years later, the grand projections and promises made by NAFTA's proponents remain unfulfilled. Many outcomes are exactly the opposite of what was promised, as detailed in this report.

This NAFTA legacy now colors the burgeoning debate about the TPP. The Clinton administration's efforts to expand the NAFTA model – through a Free Trade Area of the Americas (FTAA) and an Asia-Pacific Economic Cooperation (APEC) Free Trade Agreement (FTA) – were rejected by key negotiating partners as the early results of NAFTA became apparent. And Congress' unhappiness with NAFTA's early outcomes fueled bipartisan opposition in the House of Representatives to handing the president Fast Track authority to push through Congress further FTAs. In 1998, 171 House Democrats and 71 House GOP members rejected President Clinton's quest to obtain Fast Track authority for the FTAA. Indeed, ever since Congress learned from NAFTA and the World Trade Organization how Fast Track enabled executive branch officials to "diplomatically legislate" through trade negotiations, Democratic and GOP presidents alike have struggled to convince Congress to provide the broad authority. Fast Track has only been in effect for five of the 20 years since Congress voted for NAFTA and the WTO.

The outcomes of NAFTA-style trade agreements signed during those years – from 2002 to 2007 – only have reinforced public and policymaker understanding that the underlying model does not work for most Americans. Consider the U.S.-Korea Free Trade Agreement (FTA), the text of which provided the U.S. opening proposals for the TPP. There has been a stunning *decline* in U.S. exports to Korea, a rise in imports from Korea, and a widening of the U.S. trade deficit since the Korea FTA took effect. U.S. average monthly exports to Korea since the FTA are 12 percent *lower* than the pre-FTA monthly average, while monthly imports from Korea are up 3 percent. The monthly trade deficit with Korea has ballooned 49 percent compared to the pre-FTA level.² These losses amount to tens of thousands of additional U.S. job losses.³

Now the same business interests (and indeed many of the same officials who served in the Clinton administration during the NAFTA debate and who now lead Obama administration trade policy) are flooding the U.S. public and policymakers with the same sorts of rosy projections for the TPP that were used to sell NAFTA and the Korea FTA. The difference is the availability of two decades of empirical data that show how the NAFTA model has actually performed:

- Rather than creating the promised 170,000 jobs per year, NAFTA has contributed to an enormous new U.S. trade deficit with Mexico and Canada, which had already equated to an estimated net loss of one million U.S. jobs by 2004. This figure, calculated by the Economic Policy Institute (EPI), includes the net balance between jobs created and jobs lost.⁴ Much of the job erosion stems from the decisions of U.S. firms to embrace NAFTA's new foreign investor privileges and relocate production to Mexico to take advantage of its lower wages and weaker environmental standards. EPI calculates that the ballooning trade deficit with Mexico alone destroyed about seven hundred thousand net U.S. jobs between NAFTA's implementation and 2010.⁵ This toll has likely grown since 2010, as the non-oil U.S. trade deficit with Mexico has risen further.⁶
- More than 845,000 specific U.S. workers have been certified for Trade Adjustment Assistance (TAA) as having lost their jobs due to imports from Canada and Mexico or the relocation of factories to those countries.⁷ The TAA program is quite narrow, only covering a subset of jobs lost to trade, and is difficult to qualify for. Thus, the NAFTA TAA numbers significantly undercount NAFTA job loss.
- NAFTA has contributed to downward pressure on U.S. wages and growth in U.S. income inequality. NAFTA's broadest economic impact has been to fundamentally transform the types of jobs and wages available for the 63 percent of American workers without a college degree. Most of those who lost manufacturing jobs to NAFTA offshoring and import competition found reemployment

in lower-wage jobs in non-offshorable service sectors. They added to the glut of workers seeking jobs in these growing sectors, pushing down wages. There is broad consensus among economists that recent trade flows have been a significant contributor to the historic rise in U.S. income inequality; the only debate is about the degree of trade's responsibility.

- According to the U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, two out of every three displaced manufacturing workers who were rehired in 2012 experienced a wage reduction, most of them taking a pay cut of greater than 20 percent.⁸
- As increasing numbers of workers displaced from manufacturing jobs have joined those competing for non-offshorable, low-skill jobs in sectors such as hospitality and food service, real wages have also fallen in these sectors under NAFTA.⁹ The resulting downward pressure on middle-class wages has fueled recent income inequality growth.
- Soon after NAFTA's passage, the small pre-NAFTA U.S. trade surplus with Mexico turned into a massive new trade deficit and the pre-NAFTA U.S. trade deficit with Canada expanded greatly. The inflation-adjusted U.S. trade surplus with Mexico of \$2.5 billion and the \$29.6 billion deficit with Canada in the year before NAFTA have morphed into a combined NAFTA trade deficit of \$177 billion.¹⁰ The rosy job-creation promises made at the time of the NAFTA votes were predicated on NAFTA improving the U.S. balance of trade. The reality has been the opposite.
- U.S. manufacturing and services exports to Mexico and Canada grew *slower* after NAFTA took effect. Since NAFTA's enactment, annual growth in U.S. manufacturing exports to Canada and Mexico has fallen 62 percent below the annual rate seen in the years before NAFTA.¹¹ Even growth in services exports, which were supposed to do especially well under the trade pact given a presumed U.S. comparative advantage in services, dropped precipitously after NAFTA's implementation. Annual growth of U.S. services exports to Mexico and Canada since NAFTA has fallen 49 percent below the pre-NAFTA rate.¹² Indeed, the overall growth of U.S. exports to countries that *are not* FTA partners has exceeded combined U.S. export growth to countries that *are* FTA partners by 30 percent over the last decade.¹³
- Despite a 239 percent rise in food imports from Canada and Mexico under NAFTA,¹⁴ the average nominal price of food in the United States has jumped 67 percent since the deal went into effect.¹⁵ This is the opposite of the outcome promised when NAFTA passage was debated. Then, some NAFTA proponents acknowledged that the deal would cause the loss of some U.S. jobs, but argued that U.S. workers would win overall by being able to purchase cheaper imported goods.
- The reductions in consumer goods prices that *have* materialized have not been sufficient to offset the losses to middle-class wages under NAFTA. U.S. workers without college degrees (63 percent of the workforce) have likely lost an amount equal to 12.2 percent of their wages under NAFTA-style trade even after accounting for the benefits of cheaper goods. This net loss, calculated by the Center for Economic and Policy Research, means losing more than \$3,300 per year for a worker earning the median annual wage of \$27,500.¹⁶
- During the NAFTA debate, scores of U.S. corporations promised to create specific numbers of jobs if NAFTA passed. Public Citizen catalogued these pledges, the failure to meet them, and even the record of the same firms' relocation of jobs to Mexico and Canada, in a comprehensive report.¹⁷

- Scores of NAFTA countries' environmental and health laws have been challenged in foreign tribunals through the controversial "investor-state" system. More than \$360 million in compensation to investors has been extracted from NAFTA governments via investor-state tribunal challenges against toxics bans, land-use rules, water and forestry policies and more. More than \$12.4 billion are currently pending in such claims. These claims include foreign investor challenges of medicine patent policies, a fracking moratorium and a renewable energy program.¹⁸
- The average annual U.S. agricultural deficit with Mexico and Canada in NAFTA's first two decades reached \$975 million, almost three times the pre-NAFTA level.¹⁹ U.S. food processors moved to Mexico to take advantage of low wages and food imports soared. U.S. beef imports from Mexico and Canada, for example, have risen 133 percent since NAFTA took effect, and today U.S. consumption of "NAFTA" beef tops \$1.3 billion annually.²⁰
- Imports of food into the United States from Mexico and Canada have risen more steadily and to a greater degree than U.S. food exports under NAFTA. Over the last decade, U.S. food exports to Mexico and Canada have actually fallen slightly while U.S. food imports from Mexico and Canada have more than doubled.²¹ This stands in stark contrast to the promises made to U.S. farmers and ranchers that NAFTA would allow them to export their way to newfound wealth and farm income stability.
- The export of subsidized U.S. corn did increase under NAFTA's first decade, destroying the livelihoods of more than one million Mexican *campesino* farmers and about 1.4 million additional Mexican workers whose livelihoods depended on agriculture.²² The mass dislocation exacerbated the widespread instability and violence of Mexico's spiraling drug war.
- The desperate migration of those displaced from Mexico's rural economy pushed down wages in Mexico's border maquiladora factory zone and contributed to a doubling of Mexican immigration to the United States following NAFTA's implementation.²³
- Though the price paid to Mexican farmers for corn plummeted after NAFTA, the deregulated retail price of tortillas Mexico's staple food shot up 279 percent in the pact's first 10 years.²⁴
- Real wages in Mexico have fallen below pre-NAFTA levels as price increases for basic consumer goods have exceeded wage increases. A minimum wage earner in Mexico today can buy 38 percent fewer consumer goods as on the day that NAFTA took effect. Despite promises that NAFTA would benefit Mexican consumers by granting access to cheaper imported products, the cost of basic consumer goods in Mexico has risen to seven times the pre-NAFTA level, while the minimum wage stands at only four times the pre-NAFTA level.²⁵
- Facing displacement, rising prices and stagnant wages, over half of the Mexican population, and over 60 percent of the rural population, still fall below the poverty line, despite the promises made by NAFTA's proponents.²⁶

U.S. Public Opinion Polling Shows Overwhelming Opposition to NAFTA

The U.S. public's view of NAFTA has shifted from a divide during the time of the NAFTA debate to broad opposition and now to overwhelming rejection of NAFTA-style trade deals. According to a 2012

Angus Reid Public Opinion poll, 53 percent of Americans believe the United States should "do whatever is necessary" to "renegotiate" or "leave" NAFTA, while only 15 percent believe the United States should "continue to be a member of NAFTA." Opposition to the trade deal is the predominant stance of Democrats, Republicans and independents alike.²⁷ NAFTA has drawn the ire of Americans across stunningly diverse demographics. A 2011 *National Journal* poll showed strong rejection of the status quo trade model from both lower-educated and higher-educated respondents,²⁸ and a 2010 NBC News – *Wall Street Journal* survey revealed that a majority of upper-income respondents have now joined lower-income respondents in opposing NAFTA-style pacts.²⁹

These earlier results have foreshadowed recent polling revealing widespread opposition to the TPP and Fast Track. In a 2014 poll by Hart Research Associates and Chesapeake Beach Consulting, U.S. voters stated opposition to Fast Tracking the TPP by a ratio of more than two to one (62 percent opposing versus 28 percent in favor). The strong objection to Fast Track was consistent across diverse regions, ages, and income ranges. By a ratio of nearly four to one, respondents stated that they would be less likely to reelect a member of Congress who voted for Fast Track (43 percent stating less likelihood of re-electing versus 11 percent stating greater likelihood).³⁰

Given NAFTA's record of broad damage, it is not surprising that opposition to the TPP – a supersized NAFTA that would be open for any Pacific Rim country to later join – is growing among the U.S. public and in Congress.

NAFTA's 20-Year Legacy: U.S. Job Losses, Not Projected Gains

Projections on Trade Balance, Jobs Prove Wrong

In 1993, Gary Hufbauer and Jeffrey Schott of the Peterson Institute for International Economics (PIIE) projected that NAFTA would lead to a rising U.S. trade surplus with Mexico, which would create 170,000 net new jobs per year in the United States.³¹ This figure was trumpeted by the Clinton administration and other NAFTA proponents.

Hufbauer and Schott based their projection on the observation that when export growth outpaces the growth of imports, more jobs are created by trade than are destroyed by trade.³² Instead of an improved trade balance with Canada and Mexico, however, NAFTA resulted in an explosion of imports from Mexico and Canada that led to huge U.S. trade deficits.

According to Hufbauer and Schott's own methodology, these deficits meant major job loss. Less than two years after NAFTA's implementation, even before the depth of the NAFTA deficit became evident, Hufbauer recognized that his jobs prediction was incongruent with the facts, telling the *Wall Street Journal*, "The best figure for the jobs effect of NAFTA is approximately zero...the lesson for me is to stay away from job forecasting."³³ Despite this, PIIE is at it again, forecasting future export increases and income gains from the Trans-Pacific Partnership (TPP).³⁴

Huge New NAFTA Trade Deficit Emerges

The U.S. goods trade deficit with Canada of \$29.6 billion and the \$2.5 billion surplus with Mexico in 1993 (the year before NAFTA took effect) turned into a combined NAFTA trade deficit of \$177 billion by 2013, as indicated in the graph below.³⁵ This represents an increase in the "NAFTA deficit" of 556 percent – a more than six-fold increase. These are inflation-adjusted numbers, meaning the difference is not due to inflation, but an increase in the deficit in real terms.

The U.S. trade deficit with NAFTA partners Mexico and Canada has worsened considerably more than the U.S. trade deficit with countries with which we have not signed NAFTA-style deals. Since NAFTA, the annual growth of the U.S. trade deficit has been 50 percent higher with Mexico and Canada than with countries that are not party to a NAFTA-style trade pact.³⁶

Defenders of NAFTA argue that the NAFTA deficit is really only oil imports. Although oil accounts for a substantial portion of the trade deficit with Canada and Mexico, the oil share of the trade deficit with Canada and Mexico actually declined from 77 percent in 1993 to 53 percent in 2013. Indeed, the non-oil deficit with Canada and Mexico has risen to an even greater degree than the overall deficit, multiplying more than 13-fold since NAFTA's implementation.³⁷

Another common claim of NAFTA defenders is simply that U.S. trade with Mexico and Canada has increased under NAFTA.³⁸ But the promise of NAFTA was that it would increase jobs and incomes, not merely the flow of goods across borders. At issue is what kind of trade NAFTA has spurred, and what impacts it has had on employment, real wages, social



Source: U.S. International Trade Commission, "Interactive Tariff and Trade Dataweb," 2014.

mobility and other tangible realities. Indeed, nearly two-thirds (63 percent) of the increase in U.S. trade with Canada and Mexico under NAFTA is due to import growth and only about one third (37 percent) owes to export growth.³⁹ Such imbalance spurred the massive U.S. trade deficit described above, and contributed to a deterioration in U.S. job quality and an increase in U.S. income inequality. The impacts of trade cannot be obscured by spotlighting the raw quantity of trade.

Services and Manufacturing Export Growth Slows under NAFTA

A key claim of supporters of NAFTA-style trade pacts is that they create jobs by promoting faster U.S. export growth. In contrast, growth of combined U.S. exports to countries that *are not* FTA partners has exceeded combined U.S. export growth to countries that *are* FTA partners by 30 percent over the last decade.⁴⁰

U.S. manufacturing and services exports in particular grew *slower* after NAFTA took effect. Since NAFTA's enactment, annual growth in U.S. manufacturing exports to Canada and Mexico has fallen 62 percent below the annual rate seen in the years before NAFTA.⁴¹ Even growth in services exports, which were supposed to do especially well under the trade pact given a presumed U.S. comparative advantage in services, dropped precipitously after NAFTA's implementation. Annual growth of U.S. services exports to Mexico and Canada since NAFTA has fallen 49 percent below the pre-NAFTA rate.⁴²

One Million U.S. Jobs Lost to NAFTA

The Economic Policy Institute (EPI) estimates that the rising U.S. trade deficit with Mexico and Canada since NAFTA went into effect had already eliminated about one million net jobs in the United States by 2004.⁴³ EPI estimates that about one third of the jobs lost due to the rising trade deficit under NAFTA's first decade were in non-manufacturing sectors of the economy, including service sector jobs, which suffered as closed factories no longer demanded services.⁴⁴ EPI further calculates that the ballooning trade deficit with Mexico alone destroyed about seven hundred thousand net U.S. jobs between NAFTA's implementation and 2010.⁴⁵ This toll has likely grown since 2010, as the non-oil U.S. trade deficit with Mexico has risen further.⁴⁶ Much of the job erosion stems from the decisions of U.S. firms to embrace NAFTA's new foreign investor privileges and relocate production to Mexico to take advantage of its lower wages and weaker environmental standards.

Moreover, data from the U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics reveals that nearly five million U.S. manufacturing jobs have been lost overall since NAFTA took effect.⁴⁷ Obviously, not all of these lost U.S. manufacturing jobs – one out of every four of our manufacturing jobs – are due to NAFTA. The United States entered the World Trade Organization (WTO) in 1995, China joined the WTO in 2000 and the U.S. trade deficit with China soared thereafter, contributing to the manufacturing job loss.⁴⁸ To see a state-by-state breakdown of manufacturing job losses since enactment of NAFTA and the WTO, visit Public Citizen's job loss map at <u>http://www.citizen.org/job-loss-map</u>.

Trade Adjustment Assistance Data Tracks U.S. Job Loss from NAFTA

While EPI's estimates of the job losses resulting from NAFTA summarize the overall effect of the trade deficit, the government itself tracks some of the layoffs known to have specifically occurred due to imports or offshoring, through a government program called Trade Adjustment Assistance (TAA). The TAA program is quite narrow, only covering a subset of the jobs lost at manufacturing facilities, while excluding a portion of the jobs that have directly relocated to Mexico or Canada. The program is also difficult to qualify for, which has led some unions to direct workers to other assistance programs. Thus, the NAFTA TAA numbers significantly undercount NAFTA job loss. Still, under TAA, more than 845,000 workers have been certified as having lost their jobs due to imports from Canada and Mexico or the relocation of factories to those countries.⁴⁹ To see the full set of TAA-certified job losses – searchable by company, product, congressional district and city – visit Public Citizen's TAA database at http://www.citizen.org/taadatabase.

A report produced by PIIE estimates that fewer than 10 percent of workers who lose their jobs in industries facing heavy import competition receive assistance under TAA.⁵⁰ Thus, even the pro-NAFTA PIIE believes that TAA vastly underestimates the number of jobs lost due to trade-related displacement.

The federal government also tried to identify specific jobs *created* by NAFTA rather than destroyed. The Department of Commerce established such a program, but after finding fewer than 1,500 specific jobs that could be attributed to NAFTA, the program was shut down because its findings were so bleak.⁵¹

Corporate Promises of Job Creation Are Broken

In addition to NAFTA supporters' unfulfilled promises of overall job creation, specific companies also lobbied for NAFTA by claiming that the deal would boost their own hiring and reduce the need to move jobs to Mexico and Canada. In reality, the vast majority of their promises of job creation failed to materialize, and many of these companies have actually moved operations to Mexico and Canada since NAFTA's passage.⁵²

For example, Chrysler declared that if NAFTA passed, it would export 25,000 vehicles to Mexico and Canada by 1995, claiming that the sales would support 4,000 U.S. jobs. In reality, since NAFTA's passage Chrysler has eliminated at least the 7,743 U.S. jobs certified under TAA as displaced by rising imports from Canada and Mexico or decisions to offshore production to those countries. Siemens made claims similar to Chrysler's, and yet it has eliminated more than 1,400 U.S. jobs by offshoring production to Mexico.⁵³ Johnson and Johnson promised that it would hire hundreds of U.S. workers if NAFTA was approved, but it has ended up offshoring 950 U.S. jobs to Mexico and Canada since NAFTA went into effect.⁵⁴ The table below details a few examples of corporations' empty promises of NAFTA job growth.

Corporation	Promise	<u>Reality</u>
General Electric	"We are looking at another \$7.5 billion in potential sales over the next 10 years. These sales could support 10,000 jobs for General Electric and its suppliers. We fervently believe that these jobs depend on the success of this agreement." Michael Gadbaw, General Electric, before the House Foreign Affairs Committee, October 21, 1993.	General Electric has eliminated 4,936 U.S. jobs since NAFTA due to rising imports from Canada and Mexico or decisions to offshore production to those countries.
Chrysler	"With the passage of NAFTA, Chrysler is planning to export 25,000 vehicles to Mexico and Canada by 1995 and 80,000 by the year 2000. The sales will support 4,000 U.S. jobs by 1995, including Chrysler employees and U.S. suppliers." "NAFTA: We Need It: How U.S. Companies View Their Business Prospects Under NAFTA," National Association of Manufacturers, November 1993.	Chrysler has eliminated 7,743 U.S. jobs since NAFTA due to rising imports from Canada and Mexico or decisions to offshore production to those countries.

Specific Corporate Promises of NAFTA Job Gains versus Actual Outcomes

Caterpillar	"The NAFTA would eliminate the incentive to move operations to MexicoU.S. companies would be better able to serve the Mexican market by exporting, rather than by moving productionCaterpillar estimates NAFTA- mandated tariff reductions – coupled with increased economic growth – would increase demand in Mexico by 250-350 units annually." "The Impact of NAFTA on Illinois," prepared for USA*NAFTA by the Trade Partnership, Washington D.C., June 1993.	Caterpillar has eliminated 588 U.S. jobs since NAFTA due to rising imports from Canada and Mexico or decisions to offshore production to those countries. Since 2008, Caterpillar has laid off 483 workers at its Mapleton, Illinois facility as it has shifted production to Mexico. The company has fired an additional 105 workers from its Pendergrass, Georgia facility due to rising imports from Mexico.
-------------	---	--

Source for corporate promises: Public Citizen, "NAFTA's Broken Promises: Failure to Create U.S. Jobs," January 1997, Available at: <u>http://www.citizen.org/trade/article_redirect.cfm?ID=1767</u>. Source for TAA-certified job losses: Public Citizen, Trade Adjustment Assistance Database, 2013. Available at: <u>http://www.citizen.org/taadatabase</u>.

Special Investor Privileges Promote Offshoring of U.S. Jobs

NAFTA's special new rights and privileges for foreign investors eliminated many of the risks and costs that had been associated with relocating production to a low-wage venue. The incentives these rules offered for offshoring included a guaranteed minimum standard of treatment that Mexico had to provide to relocating U.S. firms, which went above and beyond the treatment provided to domestic firms. This included the right for foreign investors to challenge the Mexican government directly in United Nations and World Bank tribunals, demanding compensation for environmental, zoning, health and other government regulatory actions of general application that investors claimed as undermining their expected profits.⁵⁵ (Some of these cases are described below.) The protections granted to corporations interested in offshoring contributed to the flow of foreign investment into Mexico, which quadrupled after the implementation of NAFTA.⁵⁶

<u>NAFTA's 20-Year Legacy:</u> <u>Decreased Wages, Increased Inequality</u>

Wages Decline Due to NAFTA

Trade affects the *composition* of jobs available in an economy. The aggregate *number* of jobs available can be better explained by fiscal and monetary policy, the impacts of recessions and other macroeconomic realities. The United States has lost millions of manufacturing jobs during the NAFTA era, but overall unemployment has been largely stable (excluding the fallout of the Great Recession) as new low-paying service sector jobs have been created. Proponents of NAFTA raise the *quantity* of jobs to claim that NAFTA has not hurt U.S. workers. But what they do not mention is that the *quality* of jobs available, and the wages most U.S. workers can earn, have been degraded.

According to the U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, two out of every three displaced manufacturing workers who were rehired in 2012 experienced a wage reduction. Two out of every five displaced manufacturing workers took a pay cut of greater than 20 percent.⁵⁷ For the average manufacturing worker earning more than \$47,000 per year, this meant an annual loss of at least \$10,000.⁵⁸

Such displacement not only spells wage reductions for former manufacturing workers, but also for existing service sector workers. As increasing numbers of workers displaced from manufacturing jobs have joined the glut of workers competing for non-offshorable, low-skill jobs in sectors such as hospitality and food service, real wages have also fallen in these sectors under NAFTA.⁵⁹

The shift in employment from high-paying manufacturing jobs to low-paying service jobs has thus contributed to overall wage stagnation. The *average* U.S. wage has grown less than one percent annually in real terms since NAFTA was enacted even as worker productivity has risen at more than three times that pace.⁶⁰ Given rising inequality, the *median* U.S. wage has fared even worse and today remains at the same level seen in 1979.⁶¹

U.S. Economic Inequality Reaches New Extremes

The richest 10 percent of Americans are now taking more than half of the economic pie, while the top 1 percent is taking more than one fifth. Since NAFTA's implementation, the share of national income collected by the richest 10 percent has risen by 24 percent, while the top 1 percent's share has shot up by 58 percent.⁶²

NAFTA-style trade helps explain the soaring inequality. NAFTA has placed downward pressure on wages for the middle and lower economic classes by forcing decently-paid U.S. manufacturing workers to compete with imports made by poorly-paid workers abroad. The resulting displacement of those decently-paid U.S. workers has further depressed middle class wages by adding to the surplus of workers seeking lower-paying service sector jobs.

NAFTA also contributes to rising inequality by enabling employers to threaten to move their companies overseas during wage bargaining with workers. For instance, a Cornell University study commissioned by the NAFTA Labor Commission found that after the passage of NAFTA, as many as 62 percent of U.S. union drives faced employer threats to relocate abroad, and the factory shut-down rate following successful union certifications tripled.⁶³

NAFTA-style deals also dampen middle class wages by forbidding federal and state governments from requiring that U.S. workers perform the jobs created by the outsourcing of government work. "Anti-off-shoring" policies, Buy American procurement provisions and prevailing wage laws (designed to ensure goods wages for construction work) are subject to challenge in NAFTA tribunals for violating trade agreement rules.

Even proponents of NAFTA admit that trade pressures have likely contributed to today's historic degree of inequality. The pro-NAFTA PIIE has estimated that 39 percent of observed growth in U.S. wage inequality is attributable to trade trends.⁶⁴

Wage Losses Outweigh Cheaper Prices under NAFTA-style Trade Pacts

Many proponents of NAFTA-style trade pacts acknowledge that they will cause the loss of some U.S. jobs, but argue that U.S. workers still win overall by being able to purchase cheaper goods imported from abroad. First, this promise has failed to materialize for many critical consumer items, such as food. Despite a 239 percent rise in food imports from Canada and Mexico under NAFTA,⁶⁵ the average nominal price of food in the United States has jumped 67 percent since the deal went into effect.⁶⁶

Public Citizen

Second, even those reductions in consumer goods prices that *have* materialized have not been sufficient to offset the losses in wages under NAFTA. The Center for Economic and Policy Research has discovered that when comparing the lower prices of cheaper goods to the income lost from low-wage competition under current trade policy, the trade-related losses in wages outweigh the gains in cheaper goods for the vast majority of U.S. workers. U.S. workers without college degrees (63 percent of the workforce) have likely lost an amount equal to 12.2 percent of their wages under NAFTA-style trade even after accounting for the benefits of cheaper goods. That means a net loss of more than \$3,300 per year for a worker earning the median annual wage of \$27,500.⁶⁷

Devastation of U.S. Manufacturing Erodes the Tax Base that Supports U.S. Schools, Hospitals and Essential Infrastructure

Since NAFTA's implementation, about 61,000 U.S. manufacturing facilities have closed.⁶⁸ While these closures have not stemmed exclusively from NAFTA, owing also to the impact of the 1995 launch of the WTO and other factors, NAFTA's incentives for offshoring have contributed to U.S. manufacturing's decline. The loss of these firms and erosion of manufacturing employment means there are fewer firms and well-paid workers to contribute to local tax bases. Research shows that a robust manufacturing base contributes to a wider local tax base and offering of social services.⁶⁹ With the loss of manufacturing, tax revenue that could have expanded social services or funded local infrastructure projects has declined,⁷⁰ while displaced workers turn to welfare programs that are ever-shrinking.⁷¹ This has resulted in the virtual collapse of some local governments in areas hardest hit.⁷² Building trade and construction workers have also been directly impacted both by shrinking government funds for infrastructure projects and declining demand for maintenance of manufacturing firms.

<u>NAFTA's 20-Year Legacy:</u> <u>Empty Promises for U.S. Farmers</u>

NAFTA Fails to Deliver on Promises to Farmers

U.S. agriculture was supposed to be the sector with the most to gain from NAFTA.⁷³ NAFTA supporters sold the deal to U.S. farmers and ranchers as the new path to economic success – hyping the agreement's prospects for increasing exports.⁷⁴

U.S. agricultural exports have increased under NAFTA, but agricultural imports have increased significantly more. As a result, the average annual trade deficit in agricultural goods with Canada and Mexico in the five years before NAFTA nearly tripled (a 174 percent increase) in the five years after the deal took effect (see graph below). The average annual U.S. agricultural deficit with Mexico and Canada in NAFTA's first two decades reached \$975 million, almost three times the pre-NAFTA level.⁷⁵

U.S. food trade under NAFTA has been similarly characterized by faster growth in food imports than food exports. While the volume of U.S. food exports to Mexico and Canada in 2013 stood 138 percent higher than the average level in the five years before NAFTA took effect, the volume of food imports from Mexico and Canada in 2013



Source: U.S. International Trade Commission, "Interactive Tariff and Trade Dataweb," 2014.

towered 277 percent above the pre-NAFTA level.⁷⁶

Meanwhile, several widely publicized but short-lived "surges in U.S. food exports" since NAFTA's implementation have represented spikes in international prices. That is to say that such export "surges" reflected increased world market prices, not major increases in the volume of U.S. exports. The *value* of U.S. food exports has closely tracked international food prices, which became highly volatile after the 1995 implementation of the WTO. Though the historically high food prices since 2007 have inflated export *values*, export *volumes* have remained relatively subdued, as indicated in the graph below.

In 2013, for example, the international food price index of the Food and Agriculture Organization stood 86 percent above the median price level seen in 2004.⁷⁷ While this anomalously high price pushed the *value* of global U.S. food exports 98 percent above the 2004 level, the *volume* of global U.S. food exports remained a mere 8 percent above the 2004 level, as shown in the adjacent graph.⁷⁸

Gauging the track record of U.S. food trade without the distortion of short-term price spikes requires an analysis of



Source for U.S. food exports: Foreign Agricultural Service, "Global Agricultural Trade System," U.S. Department of Agriculture, 2014. Source for food prices: Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations, "FAO Food Price Index," 2014.

the volume, not just the value, of U.S. exports *and* imports. Measured by volume, imports of food into the United States from Mexico and Canada have risen more steadily and to a greater degree than U.S. food exports under NAFTA. The difference has been particularly stark over the last decade, during which U.S. food exports to Mexico and Canada actually fell slightly while U.S. food imports from Mexico and Canada actually fell slightly while U.S. food imports from Mexico and Canada more than doubled, as indicated in the graph below.⁷⁹

The much greater rise in imports over exports is even more notable given the historically high international food prices since 2007, which would be expected to dampen the volume of U.S. food imports. Without this price effect, the volume of U.S. food imports would likely be even higher today.

High imports and lackluster exports under NAFTA have particularly wracked family farmers in some sectors. Since NAFTA took effect, about 170,000 smaller-scale family farms have gone under – a 21



Source: Foreign Agricultural Service, "Global Agricultural Trade System," U.S. Department of Agriculture, 2014.

percent decrease in the total number.⁸⁰ Small farmers were especially hard-pressed to survive the increasing year-to-year volatility in prices paid for commodities.

NAFTA has been particularly damaging for certain farm sectors. For example, while total U.S. vegetable imports from Canada and Mexico have nearly quadrupled (a 275 percent increase) under NAFTA, U.S. vegetable exports to NAFTA partners have remained relatively flat (a 76 percent increase). The U.S. vegetable deficit with Canada and Mexico has soared to \$4.2 billion, nearly 10 times the pre-NAFTA level.⁸¹

Pork and Beef Suffer under NAFTA

Proponents of NAFTA claimed that pork and beef would do particularly well under NAFTA.⁸² However, U.S. exports of beef and pork to Mexico in the first three years of NAFTA were 13 percent and 20 percent lower, respectively, than beef and pork exports in the three years before NAFTA.⁸³ And as the graph below shows, U.S. beef and live cattle exports to Canada and Mexico have been swamped by high imports throughout the NAFTA era.⁸⁴

The 50 percent devaluation of the Mexican peso against the U.S. dollar after NAFTA went into effect staunched the flow of these goods into Mexico.⁸⁵ Although policymakers should have learned the lesson and inserted provisions against currency manipulation in subsequent trade agreements (NAFTA did not have any), the Korea Free Trade Agreement (FTA) passed in 2011 also did not discipline currency manipulation, even though Korea is one of only three nations to have ever have been officially certified by the U.S. Treasury Department as a currency manipulator.⁸⁶ In the first year of the Korea FTA, U.S.

beef exports to Korea declined by 8 percent in comparison to the year before the deal took effect, while U.S. pork exports to Korea fell by 24 percent – a combined loss of \$150 million in U.S. exports.⁸⁷

Now the Obama administration has refused to raise currency disciplines in the TPP, despite demands from 60 U.S. senators⁸⁸ and 230 representatives⁸⁹ that provisions be included in that pact to counter currency devaluations that would effectively undo the new market access U.S. producers might obtain through tariffs cuts.



Source: U.S. International Trade Commission, "Interactive Tariff and Trade Dataweb," 2014.

NAFTA's 20-Year Legacy: Flood of Unsafe Imports

NAFTA Undermines Safety Standards for Imported Food

Since NAFTA was enacted, imports of food from Canada and Mexico have surged 239 percent.⁹⁰ NAFTA required the United States to replace its long-standing requirement that only meat and poultry meeting U.S. safety standards could be imported.⁹¹ Under this standard, only meat from plants specifically approved by U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) inspectors could gain access. Before NAFTA, USDA also evaluated foreign food regulatory systems under provisions in U.S. inspection laws that required programs to be "at least equal to" the U.S. system. The eligibility of countries to export meat or poultry to the United States was initially evaluated through analysis of applications followed by on-site audits of specific plants that sought certification.⁹²

NAFTA required the United States to accept meat and poultry from all facilities in Mexico and Canada if those countries' domestic systems were found to be "equivalent," even if core aspects of U.S. food safety requirements, such as continuous inspection or the use of government (not company-paid) inspectors, were not met. "Equivalence" was not defined in NAFTA. The resulting equivalence determinations have allowed meat imports from Canada and Mexico even after infrequent USDA spot checks of a sample of Canadian and Mexican processing plants have found major health threats.⁹³ For instance, in violation of U.S. requirements for government meat inspection, Mexico was allowed to have company-paid meat inspectors year after year.⁹⁴

Other violations found in an audit of Mexico's meat inspection system and spot checks of plants exporting meat to the United States, obtained by Public Citizen under a Freedom of Information Act

request, included: serious sanitation deficiencies, such as ingesta, fecal and hair contamination (many deficiencies having been previously noted, but not corrected, by the establishment or inspectors); continuous inspection not being provided in plants that operated two shifts, due to staffing shortages; *E. coli* sampling not being conducted randomly; *Salmonella* testing that did not meet U.S. requirements; and more.⁹⁵

The post-NAFTA safety problems with meat imported from Canada under the equivalence program led to a series of congressional hearings, but no termination of the equivalence determination. Veteran USDA border meat inspector William Lehman, who testified to Congress as a whistleblower after having been fired for raising concerns about meat safety, highlighted ingesta, fecal and hair contamination, dirty carcasses, and boxes of meat that also contained oily engine parts as among the safety threats posed by imported Canadian meat. Lehman's main complaint was the overall deterioration of meat safety under the new procedures, which forbade him from thoroughly inspecting meat products entering the United States even as his spot check identified serious threats that called into question the underlying safety standards for the imported meat.⁹⁶

Despite the clear threats to public health, under NAFTA U.S. consumers are eating increasing quantities of meat imported from Mexico and Canada. For instance, combined U.S. beef imports from both countries have risen 133 percent since NAFTA took effect – Americans now consume more than \$1.3 billion worth of imported NAFTA beef each year.⁹⁷

Surging Food Imports Overwhelm Food Inspections

A dangerous side effect of the flood of imports has been the inability of U.S. inspectors to ensure the safety of the food supply. The U.S. Food and Drug Administration (FDA) only physically inspects 1.8 percent of the food imports that it regulates (vegetables, fruit, seafood, grains, dairy, and animal feed) at the border.⁹⁸ Only 8.5 percent of beef, pork, and chicken is physically inspected at the border by the USDA.⁹⁹

Among the most notorious NAFTA-related food borne illness outbreaks in the early years of NAFTA was the hepatitis-A infection of Michigan schoolchildren and teachers in 1997.¹⁰⁰ The severe hepatitis-A outbreak, related to strawberries imported from Mexico, resulted in 163 children and teachers becoming ill, several seriously.¹⁰¹ After Sue Doneth, whose daughter Lindsay was among the most severely injured in the outbreak, testified to Congress and spoke at events around the country, the outbreak became a rallying cry for Congress' rejection of President Bill Clinton's request in 1998 for Fast Track trade authority to expand NAFTA, but the trade pact's threats to food safety remained in place.¹⁰²

NAFTA's 20-Year Legacy: Corporate Investor-State Attacks on Public Interest Laws

NAFTA Grants Multinational Corporations New Privileges and an Extreme Enforcement Process

NAFTA included an array of new investment privileges and protections that at the time were unprecedented in scope and power among U.S. "trade" pacts. NAFTA elevates foreign investors to the

level of sovereign signatory governments, uniquely empowering individual corporations to skirt domestic laws and courts and privately enforce the terms of the public treaty by directly challenging governments' public interest policies before World Bank and U.N. tribunals. The tribunals are typically comprised of three private sector attorneys, unaccountable to any electorate, who often rotate between serving as "judges" and bringing cases for corporations against governments.¹⁰³ The tribunals are empowered to order payment of unlimited sums of taxpayer funds to compensate the investors.

This process is called "investor-state" enforcement. Only commercial interests have standing to challenge government policy, not unions or consumer groups. Despite being embedded in a "trade" agreement, NAFTA's sweeping investor privileges have nothing to do with the flow of goods across borders. Ostensibly, this investor-state regime was initially intended to provide foreign investors a venue to obtain compensation when their factory or land was expropriated by a government that did not have a reliable domestic court system. However, the actual NAFTA provisions expand far beyond that original purpose, providing foreign investors extreme privileges not available to domestic firms, and creating incentives to offshore investments to gain the new privileges. For example, the new protections include a guaranteed "minimum standard of treatment" that host governments must provide, which investor-state tribunals have increasingly interpreted as a foreign investor's "right" to a regulatory framework that conforms to their expectations.¹⁰⁴

Corporate Demands for Taxpayer Compensation Surge

Foreign corporations have launched investor-state attacks on a wide array of consumer health and safety policies, environmental and land-use laws, government procurement decisions, regulatory permits, financial regulations, and other public interest policies that they allege as undermining "expected future profits." The number of investor-state cases has soared over the last decade - in 2012 the number of new investor-state cases launched was twice the number launched one decade earlier, as indicated in the adjacent graph. From 2000 to 2012, there was a tenfold increase in the cumulative number of investor-state cases, even though treaties with investor-state provisions have existed since the 1950s.¹⁰⁵



Source: United Nations Conference on Trade and Development, "IIA Issues Note: Recent Developments in Investor-State Dispute Settlement," May 2013.

When the foreign investor wins a case, the government must hand the corporation an amount of taxpayer money decided by the tribunal as compensation for the offending policy. There is no limit to the amount of money tribunals can order governments to pay corporations, and there are very limited appeal rights.

Foreign firms have won more than \$360 million taxpayer dollars thus far in investor-state cases brought under NAFTA. Of the 11 claims currently pending under NAFTA, demanding a total of more than \$12.4 billion, all relate to environmental, energy, land use, financial, public health and transportation policies – not traditional trade issues.¹⁰⁶ To see a table of all NAFTA investor-state cases filed and their statuses, visit Public Citizen's investor-state chart at <u>http://www.citizen.org/documents/investor-state-chart.pdf</u>.

NAFTA Cases Target Health and Environmental Policies, Behavior of Government Officials

The U.S. Ethyl Corporation used NAFTA's investor-state system in the late 1990s to reverse a Canadian environmental ban of the carcinogenic gasoline additive MMT, also banned by numerous U.S. states, while also obtaining \$13 million in compensation from the Canadian government.¹⁰⁷

In another infamous NAFTA case, a Mexican municipality's refusal to grant the U.S. firm Metalclad a construction permit, which it had also denied to the contaminated facility's previous Mexican owner (until and unless the site was cleaned up), resulted in \$15.6 million in compensation being paid by Mexico.¹⁰⁸

The alleged rude conduct of an official in the province of British Columbia was the target of another NAFTA investor-state challenge launched by the U.S. Pope & Talbot firm. The corporation sought over half a million dollars in compensation for the official's behavior, which a tribunal deemed a violation of NAFTA's guaranteed minimum standard of treatment.¹⁰⁹

In 2012 a NAFTA tribunal ruled in favor of U.S. oil corporations Mobil (of ExxonMobil) and Murphy Oil, deeming a requirement to use oil revenue to fund research and development in Newfoundland and Labrador – Canada's poorest provinces – to be a NAFTA-barred performance requirement.¹¹⁰

In one recently-filed NAFTA claim, a Canada-headquartered natural gas corporation set up an office in the United States and launched a \$241 million NAFTA demand against a Canadian province's moratorium on natural gas fracking.¹¹¹

In another ongoing case, a U.S. pharmaceutical corporation is demanding \$481 million for Canada's revocation of its medicine drug patents. The corporation has asked a NAFTA tribunal to second-guess Canada's domestic court rulings that the corporation failed to present sufficient evidence that the drugs would deliver promised benefits when it requested monopoly patent rights.¹¹²

The table below further describes several NAFTA investor-state challenges of domestic environmental safeguards.

Selected NAFTA Investor-State Attacks on Environmental Policies

The Investor Wins Taxpayer Compensation via Tribunal Order

- Mobil / Murphy Oil v. Canada: In 2012 a NAFTA tribunal ruled in favor of U.S. oil corporations Mobil (of ExxonMobil) and Murphy Oil, deeming a requirement to use oil revenue to fund research and development in Newfoundland and Labrador Canada's poorest provinces to be a NAFTA-barred performance requirement.
- Metalclad v. Mexico: A Mexican municipality's refusal to grant the U.S. firm Metalclad a construction permit, which it had also denied to the contaminated facility's previous Mexican owner (until and unless the site was cleaned up), resulted in \$15.6 million in compensation being paid by Mexico.
- S.D. Myers v. Canada: A NAFTA tribunal ordered Canadian taxpayers to pay \$5.6 million for a temporary Canadian ban on the export of a hazardous waste called polychlorinated biphenyls (PCB). Though the ban complied with a multilateral environmental treaty encouraging domestic treatment of toxic waste, the tribunal deemed it to be discriminatory and a violation of the corporation's NAFTA right to a "minimum standard of treatment."

The Investor Extracts Payment through a Settlement

- Ethyl v. Canada: The U.S. Ethyl Corporation used NAFTA's investor-state system in the late 1990s to reverse a Canadian environmental ban of the carcinogenic gasoline additive MMT, also banned by numerous U.S. states, while also obtaining \$13 million in compensation from the Canadian government.
- AbitibiBowater v. Canada: AbitibiBowater, a paper corporation, challenged the decision of Newfoundland and Labrador, a Canadian province, to confiscate various timber and water rights and equipment held by AbitibiBowater after the corporation closed a paper mill in Newfoundland, putting 800 employees out of work. Though the government argued that the rights were contingent on the company's continued operation of the paper mill, AbitibiBowater used the investor-state case to extract a \$122 million settlement.

Source: Public Citizen, "Table of Foreign Investor-State Cases and Claims under NAFTA and Other U.S. 'Trade' Deals," February 2014. Available at: <u>http://www.citizen.org/documents/investor-state-chart.pdf</u>.

NAFTA Threatens Green Jobs Programs

As governments have come to recognize the necessity of supporting renewable energy generation and creating green jobs, corporations have started using NAFTA's backdoor investor-state system to try to undermine these policies. In July 2011, U.S.-based Mesa Power Group, owned by Texas oil magnate T. Boone Pickens, announced that it would challenge a successful Ontario renewable energy program under NAFTA.¹¹³ The program incentivizes clean energy production by paying preferential rates to solar and wind power generators that source their equipment locally. In its first two years, the program created 20,000 jobs, attracted \$27 billion in private investment, and contracted 4,600 megawatts of renewable energy.¹¹⁴ Michael Eckhart, President of the American Council on Renewable Energy, called the program part of "the most comprehensive renewable energy policy entered anywhere around the world."¹¹⁵ Despite wide praise for this leading effort to combat climate change and support green jobs, Mesa Power is now using NAFTA to undermine the program and demand \$746 million in taxpayer compensation.¹¹⁶

Investor-State Attacks Force Costly Defense of U.S. Policies

Although the U.S. government has had to expend tens of millions of dollars in legal expenses to defend against NAFTA investor-state cases, thanks in part to a series of technical errors by the lawyers representing the foreign corporations in several cases, the U.S. government has thus far dodged the bullet of having to pay compensation. For example, in the *Loewen vs. U.S.* case, a NAFTA tribunal concluded that a Mississippi jury's requirement that a Canadian funeral home conglomerate follow normal civil procedure rules, such as posting a bond to appeal a contract dispute it had lost against a U.S. firm, violated NAFTA investor protections.¹¹⁷ Luckily for U.S. taxpayers, before the compensation phase could conclude, the Canadian firm's bankruptcy lawyers reincorporated the firm as a U.S. corporation under bankruptcy protection. This eliminated Loewen's status (and privileges) as a foreign investor.

When U.S. state laws are challenged under the investor-state system, state governments have no standing and must rely on the federal government to defend their laws. If states are invited by federal officials to participate, they must pay their own legal expenses. California has incurred millions of dollars in legal costs helping to defend two state environmental laws – a toxics ban and a mining reclamation policy – that were challenged under NAFTA.¹¹⁸

The U.S. government has also not had to face tribunal-mandated compensation under NAFTA and other FTAs due in large part to the fact that current U.S. FTA partners, except for Canada and Korea, are not major exporters of capital. In fact, nearly all current U.S. FTA partners receive significantly more foreign direct investment from abroad than they send to other countries.¹¹⁹ Relatively few corporations in these FTA partner countries have subsidiaries in the United States that could launch an investor-state challenge against U.S. policies.

However, the United States would vastly increase its exposure to such attacks if the TPP and a proposed Trans-Atlantic Free Trade Agreement (TAFTA) would take effect. The TPP includes Japan, second only to the United States in outward foreign direct investment.¹²⁰ Overall, corporations in TPP countries have more than 14,000 subsidiaries in the United States, any one of which could provide the basis for an investor-state claim against U.S. domestic policies. And corporations in the European Union (EU) have more than 24,000 subsidiaries in the United States, which could expose the U.S. government to an unprecedented wave of investor-state attacks if TAFTA were to take effect.¹²¹ To see maps of all the foreign-owned corporations in the United States that would be empowered to use the investor-state system against U.S. policies under the TPP or TAFTA, visit Public Citizen's TPP and TAFTA corporate empowerment maps at http://www.citizen.org/TAFTA-investment-map.

<u>NAFTA's 20-Year Legacy: Displacement,</u> <u>Falling Wages and Rising Immigration for Mexico</u>

NAFTA Devastates Mexico's Rural Sector, Increases Poverty

The agricultural provisions of NAFTA, which removed Mexican tariffs on corn imports and eliminated programs supporting small farmers but did not discipline U.S. subsidies, led to widespread dislocation in the Mexican countryside. Amidst a NAFTA-spurred influx of cheap U.S. corn, the price paid to Mexican farmers for the corn that they grew fell by 66 percent after NAFTA, forcing many to abandon farming.¹²²

Mexico's participation in NAFTA also helped propel a change to the Mexican Constitution's land reform, undoing provisions that guaranteed small plots – "*ejidos*" – to the millions of Mexicans living in rural villages.¹²³ As corn prices plummeted, indebted farmers lost their land, which newly could be acquired by foreign firms that consolidated prime acres into large plantations.

As an exposé in the New Republic put it,

"as cheap American foodstuffs flooded Mexico's markets and as U.S. agribusiness moved in, 1.1 million small farmers – and 1.4 million other Mexicans dependent upon the farm sector – were driven out of work between 1993 and 2005. Wages dropped so precipitously that today the income of a farm laborer is one-third that of what it was before NAFTA. As jobs disappeared and wages sank, many of these rural Mexicans emigrated, swelling the ranks of the 12 million illegal immigrants living incognito and competing for low-wage jobs in the United States."¹²⁴

Hunger in Mexico Increases as Food Prices Spike

Although the price paid to Mexican farmers for corn plummeted after NAFTA, the deregulated retail price of tortillas – Mexico's staple food – shot up 279 percent in the pact's first 10 years.¹²⁵ NAFTA included service sector and investment rules that facilitated consolidation of grain trading, milling, baking and retail so that in short order the relatively few remaining large firms dominating these activities were able to raise consumer prices and reap enormous profits as corn costs simultaneously declined.¹²⁶ This result stands in sharp contrast to promises by NAFTA's boosters that Mexican consumers would benefit from the pact.

Prior to NAFTA, 36 percent of Mexico's rural population earned less than the minimum income needed for food, a share that grew by nearly 50 percent in the agreement's first three years.¹²⁷ On the 10-year anniversary of NAFTA, the *Washington Post* reported, "19 million more Mexicans are living in poverty than 20 years ago, according to the Mexican government and international organizations. About 24 million – nearly one in every four Mexicans – are classified as extremely poor and unable to afford adequate food."¹²⁸ Today, over half of the Mexican population, and over 60 percent of the rural population, still fall below the poverty line, despite the promises made by NAFTA's proponents.¹²⁹

Mexican Wages Shrink, Poorly Paid Temporary Employment Grows

Real wages in Mexico have fallen below pre-NAFTA levels as price increases for basic consumer goods have exceeded wage increases. Despite promises that NAFTA would benefit Mexican consumers by granting access to cheaper imported products, the cost of basic consumer goods in Mexico has risen to seven times the pre-NAFTA level, while the minimum wage stands at only four times the pre-NAFTA level. As a result, a minimum wage earner in Mexico today can buy 38 percent fewer consumer goods as on the day that NAFTA took effect.¹³⁰

A 2006 comprehensive study found that inflation-adjusted wages for virtually every category of Mexican worker decreased over NAFTA's first six years. The workers that experienced the highest losses of real earnings were employed women with basic education (-16.1 percent) and employed men with advanced education (-15.6 percent). The only exception to the downward earnings trend was earnings for mobile street vendors – the very poor people who hawk candy and trinkets on Mexican streets. Even in that category, earnings were still below their 1990 levels, and only slightly better than their 1994 levels.¹³¹

Overall, there has been a shift from formal, wage- and benefit-earning employment to informal, nonwage- and benefit-earning employment under NAFTA. Even formal employment has shifted to carrying fewer benefits than it did prior to the pact's passage. *Maquiladora* (sweatshop) employment, where wages are almost 40 percent lower than those paid in heavy non-*maquila* manufacturing, surged in NAFTA's first six years. But since 2001, hundreds of factories and hundreds of thousands of jobs in this sector have been displaced as China joined the WTO and Chinese sweatshop exports gained global market share.¹³²

These failures of NAFTA have combined to severely weaken the social fabric in Mexico, contributing to the mass instability and violence that has plagued the country in recent years. A Pentagon report in 2008 warned that Mexico "bear[s] consideration for a rapid and sudden collapse."¹³³

Immigration Surges, Driving Dangerous U.S.-Mexico Border Crossings

NAFTA's boosters claimed that the pact would limit immigration. Then-Mexican President Carlos Salinas de Gortari claimed NAFTA would reduce the flow of migrants from Mexico into the United States, saying: "Mexico prefers to export its products rather than its people."¹³⁴ Salinas infamously added that the U.S. decision over NAFTA was a choice between "accepting Mexican tomatoes or Mexican migrants that will harvest them in the United States."¹³⁵

According to the Pew Hispanic Center, the number of people immigrating to the United States from Mexico remained steady in the three years preceding NAFTA's implementation. However, the number of annual immigrants from Mexico more than doubled from 370,000 in 1993 (the year before NAFTA went into effect) to 770,000 in 2000 - a 108 percent increase.¹³⁶ The immigration surge coincided with a NAFTA-enabled flood of subsidized U.S. corn into Mexico, as shown in the adjacent graph.¹³⁷ The number of undocumented immigrants in the United States (who are primarily Mexican) has increased 144 percent since NAFTA took effect, from about 4.8 million in 1993 to 11.7 million in 2012.¹³⁸



Source for corn exports: U.S. International Trade Commission, "Interactive Tariff and Trade Dataweb," 2013. Source for immigration: Jeffrey Passel, D'Vera Cohn, and Ana Gonzalez-Barrera, "Net Migration from Mexico Falls to Zero – and Perhaps Less," Pew Research Center, April 23, 2012.

Mexican Businesses Disappear, Inequality Persists and Growth Slows

An estimated 28,000 small- and medium-sized Mexican businesses were destroyed in NAFTA's first four years, including many retail, food processing and light manufacturing firms that were displaced by NAFTA's new opening for U.S. big box retailers that sold goods imported from Asia.¹³⁹

The richest 20 percent of Mexico's population collect over half of the nation's income while the poorest 20 percent earn less than 5 percent. Despite the promises of NAFTA's corporate proponents, the country's income inequality index remains among the highest in the world.¹⁴⁰

NAFTA supporters promised strong growth rates for Mexico upon implementing the deal. Yet, since NAFTA took effect, Mexico's average annual per capita growth rate has been a paltry 1.1 percent. After two decades of NAFTA, Mexico has only grown a cumulative 24 percent. In sharp contrast, from 1960 through 1980, Mexico's per capita gross domestic product grew 102 percent, or 3.6 percent on average per year.¹⁴¹ Mexico would be close to European living standards today if it had continued its previous growth rates.

NAFTA's 20-Year Legacy: The NAFTA Trucks Threat

NAFTA Requires Access to U.S. Roads for Trucks Not Meeting U.S. Safety or Environmental Standards

The NAFTA truck saga provides an example of how NAFTA reaches "behind the border" to undermine important domestic environmental and safety policies, and how Congress can lose control of such domestic policies if they are implicated by a trade pact. NAFTA's service sector chapter included a requirement that all three countries' highways be fully accessible to vehicles of trucking companies based in any NAFTA nation by 2000, an item pushed by large U.S. trucking firms seeking deregulation and lower wages.¹⁴²

NAFTA also recommended, but did not require, that Mexican and U.S. truck safety, emissions and driver standards be harmonized (i.e. made uniform). That provision had no deadline, nor did it require that Mexican standards be brought up rather than U.S. standards brought down.¹⁴³ Post-NAFTA negotiations on the standards issues went nowhere.¹⁴⁴

The U.S. Department of Transportation's (DOT) Inspector General (IG) conducted studies that repeatedly revealed severe safety and environmental problems with Mexico's truck fleet and drivers' licensing.¹⁴⁵ For instance, Mexico's commercial drivers' licenses permitted 18-year-old drivers and required no medical exam or drug testing. Nor did the government have a system for tracking driver violations, insurance or hours of service. The Clinton administration relied on the IG reports and did not implement the NAFTA trucking rules.¹⁴⁶

Mexico Uses NAFTA Dispute to Supersede U.S. Standards

To enforce its NAFTA-granted rights, Mexico launched a formal NAFTA dispute resolution case. In 2001 a three-person NAFTA tribunal ruled that the United States was required to allow full access to U.S. roads for Mexico-domiciled trucks or face trade sanctions.¹⁴⁷ Shortly after entering office, President George W. Bush sought to implement the NAFTA tribunal order.¹⁴⁸

Public Citizen, Sierra Club and a coalition of other consumer, labor and environmental groups successfully sued in U.S. federal court to block the order based on the administration's failure to conduct an environmental impact assessment as required by the National Environmental Policy Act. At issue was the prospect that Mexico-domiciled trucks driving throughout the United States would exacerbate air pollution, since the Mexican truck fleet is older and emits greater quantities of pollutants, including nitrogen oxide and particulate matter.¹⁴⁹ Some U.S. border states supported the suit, as the influx of these trucks was projected to put them out of compliance with the Clean Air Act.

This victory for safety and the environment was later overturned by a 2004 Supreme Court ruling.¹⁵⁰ In a chilling ruling with ramifications for a wide array of domestic policies implicated by NAFTA and other FTAs, the court concluded that the executive branch had significant discretion on this *domestic highway safety policy* because it implicated the president's foreign affairs authority relating to enforcement of an international agreement.¹⁵¹

"Pilot" Program Favors NAFTA Compliance over Safety and Environmental Concerns

During Bush's second term, his administration worked with the Mexican government to finalize a controversial pilot program for Mexico-domiciled trucks to be allowed access – despite ongoing safety concerns.¹⁵² A bipartisan coalition in Congress intervened, setting specific safety and environmental conditions that had to be met before the program could go into effect. In response, a private Mexican association of truck drivers launched a case against the United States under the investor-state privileges of NAFTA, demanding \$6 billion in damages from U.S. taxpayers for their congressional representatives' failure to implement the NAFTA "open-border" trucking policy.¹⁵³

Meanwhile, environmental and consumer groups filed another lawsuit against the so-called pilot program for its failure to meet basic statutory requirements for a pilot program, such as providing safety data to determine if congressional requirements were met to transition the test period into a permanent policy. The Bush administration implemented its "pilot program" anyway, claiming congressional dictates only applied to a final open border policy, not a test program.

Obama Administration Caves to Mexico's \$2.4 Billion NAFTA Trade Sanctions Threat, Allows NAFTA Trucks to Run over Safety and Health Concerns

In March 2009, after years of congressional pressure, President Obama signed into law a bill that ended Bush's 18-month "pilot" truck program. A few days later, Mexico announced that it would impose tariffs on U.S. trade worth \$2.4 billion in retaliation.¹⁵⁴ The sanctions initially targeted exports from the states of House and Senate members that had voted in favor of the measure to forbid access until safety and environmental improvements were made.¹⁵⁵

In April 2010, 78 members of Congress, including Rep. Peter DeFazio (D-Ore.), then-Chairman of the Highways and Transit Subcommittee of the House Transportation and Infrastructure Committee, sent a letter to Department of Transportation Secretary Ray LaHood and U.S. Trade Representative Ron Kirk, urging them to negotiate with Mexico to remove the cross-border trucking provisions from NAFTA. They asked the administration to swap improved access in another sector to "buy back" the policy space to maintain U.S. highway safety. Such negotiated compensation is allowed under NAFTA. The administration refused, instead allowing the sanctions to remain in place.

Then, in a shocking move, the Obama administration caved to NAFTA in 2011 by signing a deal to allow Mexico-domiciled trucks into the U.S. interior for three years despite the unresolved safety and environmental concerns, thereby imperiling highway safety and clean air for the sake of NAFTA's extraordinary provisions.¹⁵⁶ The first Mexico-domiciled truck crossed into the U.S. interior in October 2011, while Public Citizen, the International Brotherhood of Teamsters, and the Sierra Club filed a lawsuit to block the dangerous new "pilot" program. In May 2013, the U.S. Court of Appeals for the D.C. Circuit ruled that the pilot program was legal.¹⁵⁷

More than two years after its launch, the pilot program has not served its stated purpose of evaluating the ability of Mexico-domiciled trucks to operate safely in the United States. The program does not have a statistically valid sample of participants even according to the agency's standards. The DOT had stated it would need 46 participating carriers to obtain a target of 4,100 inspections to provide a statistically valid analysis of the pilot program participants' safety performance.¹⁵⁸ Public Citizen and others strongly contested this methodology for determining the risk associated with allowing *all* Mexico-domiciled trucks to have access to U.S. roadways, given DOT's lack of an attempt to attain a representative sample of Mexican motor carriers for the program.¹⁵⁹ Worse still, only 14 Mexican motor carriers – a fraction of DOT's own minimum requirement – are currently participating in the pilot program that expires in less than a year, with literally only 49 trucks and 43 drivers involved.¹⁶⁰ Requiring a small, non-representative sample of trucks to show that the vehicles and drivers can meet U.S. standards – much less the even smaller sample that has actually materialized – can hardly produce conclusions about the safety and environmental implications of granting permanent access to all Mexico-domiciled trucks.

It remains to be seen whether Mexico will turn to NAFTA again to reinstate trade actions against the United States if U.S. officials do not provide wider access. For now, the tiny pilot program has limited the risk of granting complete U.S. roadway access to thousands of Mexico-domiciled trucks that may not meet safety or environmental standards and whose drivers may not be in compliance with skills-based-licensing and hours of service rules. At the same time, even a few of the small number of pilot program carriers have been granted access to U.S. roadways despite recorded safety violations, such as requiring or permitting drivers to continue driving the trucks more than 14 hours after reporting for work.¹⁶¹

<u>NAFTA's 20-Year Legacy:</u> Surge in Trade Conflicts between NAFTA Countries

NAFTA Partners Lead the World in Trade Pact Attacks on the United States

Despite claims that NAFTA would help deepen alliances with Mexico and Canada, these two countries are among the top challengers of U.S. policies – not only in NAFTA – but also at the WTO, where Canada has brought three times more cases against the United States than the United States has brought against Canada.¹⁶² (Mexico has brought nine cases against the United States, while the United States has filed six cases against Mexico.) Next to the EU, Canada has launched more WTO cases against the United States than any other country, while Mexico ranks as the fourth most frequent challenger of U.S. policy in the WTO.¹⁶³

NAFTA Countries Challenge U.S. Consumer Protection Rules

Among the WTO cases brought against the United States by its NAFTA partners are Canada and Mexico's joint 2009 challenge of a popular U.S. meat country-of-origin labeling policy. The United States instituted the policy so consumers could make informed choices about their purchases of meat. In 2012 Canada and Mexico won the case in a WTO Appellate Body ruling against the meat labeling policy. The U.S. government responded by strengthening rather than weakening the label, a move that Mexico and Canada have both challenged at the WTO, threatening to impose trade sanctions against the United States if the WTO once again rules against the labeling policy.¹⁶⁴

NAFTA Partners Attack Label to Protect Dolphins

Though NAFTA supporters claimed that NAFTA would promote better ties and help the United States avoid a repeat of Mexico's pre-NAFTA challenges of U.S. "dolphin safe" labeling for tuna, Mexico has persisted in its case under the WTO. In 2012 the WTO Appellate Body ruled in favor of Mexico and against the U.S. policy, which simply informs consumers when the tuna they purchase has been harvested with methods that reduce harm to dolphins. Despite the popular label's non-discriminatory application and oft-noted success in contributing to a vast reduction in dolphin deaths, the WTO concluded that the label violates WTO rules. In response, the U.S. government heeded consumer pressure by improving rather than gutting the label, a move that Mexico has challenged at the WTO, again threatening to impose trade sanctions against the United States if the WTO once again rules against "dolphin safe" labeling.¹⁶⁵

<u>Conclusion:</u> NAFTA's Damage Fuels Opposition to the TPP

After two decades of NAFTA, the evidence is clear: the vaunted deal failed at its promises of job creation and better living standards while contributing to mass job losses, soaring income inequality, agricultural instability, corporate attacks on domestic health and environmental safeguards, and mass displacement and volatility in Mexico.

Now the Obama administration hopes to conclude and railroad through Congress the TPP, an expansion of the NAFTA model to Asian and Latin American countries. Incredibly, Obama promised to fix NAFTA as a candidate in 2008.¹⁶⁶ With no such fixes to date, the TPP represents a stunning flip-flop that threatens to replicate the very NAFTA-style damage that Obama criticized on the campaign trail.

But the administration and corporate proponents of the TPP will have difficulty getting the controversial deal through Congress. Twenty years of NAFTA's damage has contributed to a groundswell of TPP opposition among the U.S. public and policymakers. In November 2013, a bipartisan group of 178 members of the U.S. House of Representatives stated their early opposition to any attempt to Fast Track the TPP through Congress, while other members expressed similar concerns about the TPP and the Fast Track trade authority scheme.¹⁶⁷

Congressional rejection of the TPP stands to intensify as the 20th anniversary of NAFTA provides a fresh reminder of the damage that such past pacts have wrought. It was the initial outcomes of NAFTA that

sank previous attempts at massive NAFTA expansions, such as the Free Trade Areas of the Americas and the Asia-Pacific Economic Cooperation (APEC) FTA.

NAFTA's two-decade legacy of tumult and hardship for millions of people in North America could similarly hasten the downfall of the attempt to expand the NAFTA model via Fast Track and the TPP. If so, it would constitute a unique benefit of an otherwise damaging deal.

Endnotes

⁷ Public Citizen, Trade Adjustment Assistance Database, 2013, accessed December 19, 2013. Available at: <u>http://www.citizen.org/taadatabase</u>.

⁸ U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Displaced Workers Summary," Table 7, U.S. Department of Labor, August 24, 2012. Available at: <u>http://www.bls.gov/news.release/disp.nr0.htm</u>.

⁹ U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, Current Employment Statistics survey, series ID CEU7072000003, accommodation and food services industry, U.S. Department of Labor, extracted February 11, 2014. Available at: <u>http://www.bls.gov/ces/</u>.
 ¹⁰ For this paragraph and the accompanying graph: U.S. International Trade Commission, "Interactive Tariff and Trade

¹⁰ For this paragraph and the accompanying graph: U.S. International Trade Commission, "Interactive Tariff and Trade Dataweb," accessed February 9, 2014. Available at: <u>http://dataweb.usitc.gov</u>. Exports are domestic exports and imports are imports for consumption. Figures are adjusted to 2013 dollars using the CPI-U-RS from the Congressional Budget Office.

¹¹ U.S. International Trade Commission, "Interactive Tariff and Trade Dataweb," accessed February 11, 2014. Available at: <u>http://dataweb.usitc.gov</u>. Manufacturing exports are defined as NAIC 31, 32, and 33 from 1997-2003, and as SIC 2 and 3 from 1989-1996. (Pre-1989 data is not available.) The statistic is a comparison of the pre- and post-NAFTA compound annual growth rates of inflation-adjusted manufacturing exports to Mexico and Canada.

¹² U.S. Bureau of Economic Analysis, "International Data: Table 12: U.S. International Transactions, by Area," accessed February 11, 2014. Available at: <u>http://www.bea.gov/iTable/iTable.cfm?ReqID=6&step=1#reqid=6&step=1&isuri=1</u>. The statistic is a comparison of the pre- and post-NAFTA compound annual growth rates of inflation-adjusted services exports to Mexico and Canada (from 1986 – the earliest year of data availability – through 1993 and from 1993 through 2012 – the latest year of data availability). ¹³ U.S. International Trade Commission, "Interactive Tariff and Trade DataWeb," accessed February 11, 2014. Available at:

¹³ U.S. International Trade Commission, "Interactive Tariff and Trade DataWeb," accessed February 11, 2014. Available at: <u>http://dataweb.usitc.gov/</u>. The statistic is a comparison of the average annual growth rate of the combined inflation-adjusted exports of all non-FTA partner countries versus that of all FTA partner countries from 2004 through 2013 (adjustments have been made to account for the changes in these two categories as non-FTA partners have become FTA partners).

¹⁴ Foreign Agricultural Service, "Global Agricultural Trade System," U.S. Department of Agriculture, accessed February 12, 2014. Available at: <u>http://fas.usda.gov/gats/default.aspx</u>. The statistic is a comparison of the inflation-adjusted dollar value of food imports from Canada and Mexico in 1993 and 2013. Food imports are defined as the following USDA Foreign

¹ Gary Clyde Hufbauer and Jeffrey J. Schott, *NAFTA: An Assessment*, (Washington, D.C.: Institute for International Economics, 1993), at 14.

² U.S. International Trade Commission, "Interactive Tariff and Trade Dataweb," accessed February 10, 2014. Available at: <u>http://dataweb.usitc.gov</u>. For more information on the record of the Korea FTA, see

http://citizen.typepad.com/eyesontrade/2014/02/2013-trade-data-usitc-corrections-of-last-weeks-census-data-show-whyobamas-tpp-fast-track-quest-is-.html and http://www.citizen.org/documents/fta-trifecta-factsheet.pdf.

³ Robert E. Scott, "No Jobs from Trade Pacts: The Trans-Pacific Partnership Could Be Much Worse than the Over-Hyped Korea Deal," Economic Policy Institute, Issue Brief # 169, July 18, 2003. Available at: <u>http://www.epi.org/publication/trade-pacts-korus-trans-pacific-partnership/</u>.

⁴ Robert E. Scott, Carlos Salas, and Bruce Campbell, "Revisiting NAFTA: Still Not Working for North America's Workers," Economic Policy Institute, Briefing Paper 173, September 28, 2006. Available at: <u>http://s2.epi.org/files/page/-</u>/old/briefingpapers/173/bp173.pdf.

⁵ Robert E. Scott, "Heading South: U.S.-Mexico trade and job displacement after NAFTA," Economic Policy Institute Briefing Paper 308, May 2011. Available at: <u>http://www.epi.org/publication/heading_south_u-s-</u>mexico trade and job displacement after nafta1/.

⁶ U.S. International Trade Commission, "Interactive Tariff and Trade Dataweb," accessed February 9, 2014. Available at: <u>http://dataweb.usitc.gov</u>. Exports are domestic exports and imports are imports for consumption. Oil is defined as products falling within NAICS 2111 and 3241.

Agricultural Service aggregations: dairy products, fruits & preparations, grains & feeds, livestock & meats, oilseeds & products, other horticultural products, planting seeds, poultry & products, sugar & tropical products, tree nuts & preparations, and vegetables & preparations.

¹⁵ Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Consumer Price Index Database," CPI for food at home for all urban consumers, Series ID CUUS0000SAF11, U.S. Department of Labor, extracted February 12, 2014. Available at: <u>http://www.bls.gov/cpi/</u>.

¹⁶ Dean Baker and Mark Weisbrot, "Will New Trade Gains Make Us Rich?" Center for Economic and Policy Research (CEPR) Paper, October 2001. Available at: <u>http://www.cepr.net/documents/publications/trade_2001_10_03.pdf</u>. The share of workforce without a college degree comes from U.S. Census Bureau, "Educational Attainment in the United States: Table 2. Educational Attainment of the Population 25 Years and Over, by Selected Characteristics: 2013," 2014. Available at: <u>http://www.census.gov/hhes/socdemo/education/data/cps/2013/tables.html</u>. Median wage information comes from Social Security Administration, "Wage Statistics for 2012," February 2014. Available at: <u>http://www.ssa.gov/cgi-bin/netcomp.cgi?year=2012</u>.

¹⁷ Public Citizen, "NAFTA's Broken Promises: Failure to Create U.S. Jobs," January 1997. Available at: <u>http://www.citizen.org/trade/article_redirect.cfm?ID=1767</u>.

¹⁸ Public Citizen, "Table of Foreign Investor-State Cases and Claims under NAFTA and Other U.S. 'Trade' Deals," February 2014. Available at: <u>http://www.citizen.org/documents/investor-state-chart.pdf</u>.

¹⁹ For this paragraph and the accompanying graph, data comes from U.S. International Trade Commission, "Interactive Tariff and Trade Dataweb," accessed Feb. 12, 2014. Available at: <u>http://dataweb.usitc.gov</u>. Agricultural products are defined as North American Industry Classification System (NAICS) industries 111 and 112 for 1997-2013 data and Standard Industrial Classification (SIC) industries 011 through 027 for 1989-1996 data. All data is inflation-adjusted.

²⁰ U.S. International Trade Commission, "Interactive Tariff and Trade Dataweb," accessed February 12, 2014. Available at: <u>http://dataweb.usitc.gov</u>. This is an inflation-adjusted comparison of beef imports in 1993 and 2013, with beef defined as 011 in the SITC system.

²¹ Foreign Agricultural Service, "Global Agricultural Trade System," U.S. Department of Agriculture, accessed February 12, 2014. Available at: <u>http://fas.usda.gov/gats/default.aspx</u>. The figures reflect the volume of U.S. food exports and imports, defined as the following USDA Foreign Agricultural Service aggregations: dairy products, fruits & preparations, grains & feeds, livestock & meats, oilseeds & products, other horticultural products, planting seeds, poultry & products, sugar & tropical products, tree nuts & preparations, and vegetables & preparations.

²² John B. Judis, "Trade Secrets," *The New Republic*, April 9, 2008.

²³ The number of annual immigrants from Mexico to the United States more than doubled from 370,000 in 1993 (the year before NAFTA) to 770,000 in 2000 – a 108 percent increase. Jeffrey Passel, D'Vera Cohn, and Ana Gonzalez-Barrera, "Net Migration from Mexico Falls to Zero – and Perhaps Less," Pew Research Center: Hispanic Trends Project, April 23, 2012, at 45. Available at: <u>http://www.pewhispanic.org/files/2012/04/Mexican-migrants-report_final.pdf</u>.

²⁴ Gisele Henriques and Raj Patel, "NAFTA, Corn, and Mexico's Agricultural Trade Liberalization," Interhemispheric Resource Center, February 13, 2004, at 6. Available at:

http://dspace.cigilibrary.org/jspui/bitstream/123456789/113/1/NAFTA%20Corn%20and%20Mexicos%20Agricultural%20Trade%20Liberalization.pdf.

²⁵ Minimum wage data comes from Servicio de Administracion Tributaria, "Salarios Minimos 2013," accessed December 20, 2013. Available at: <u>http://www.sat.gob.mx/sitio Internet/asistencia contribuyente/informacion frecuente/salarios minimos/</u>. Consumer price data comes from Financial Red, "Canasta Básica Mexicana 2013," December 4, 2013. Available at: <u>http://elinpc.com.mx/canasta-basica-mexicana/</u>.

²⁶ World Bank, "World dataBank: World Development Indicators," accessed Jan. 15, 2013. Available at: <u>http://databank.worldbank.org</u>.

²⁷ Agnus Reid Public Opinion, "Americans and Canadians Feel They Have Lost Out with NAFTA," May 7-8, 2012. Available at: <u>http://www.angus-reid.com/wp-content/uploads/2012/05/2012.05.17_NAFTA.pdf</u>.

²⁸ Mathew Cooper, "Trade Gulf," *National Journal*, May 26, 2011. Poll conducted by Allstate / National Journal / Heartland Monitor November 29 to December 1, 2010.

²⁹ Sara Murray and Douglas Belkin, "Americans Sour on Trade," *Wall Street Journal*, Oct. 4, 2010. Available at: <u>http://online.wsj.com/article/SB20001424052748703466104575529753735783116.html</u>.

³⁰ Hart Research Associates and Chesapeake Beach Consulting, "National Survey on Fast-Track Authority for TPP Trade Pact," January 27,, 2014. Available at: <u>http://fasttrackpoll.info/docs/Fast-Track-Survey_Memo.pdf</u>.

³¹ Gary Clyde Hufbauer and Jeffrey J. Schott, *NAFTA: An Assessment*, (Washington, D.C.: Institute for International Economics, 1993), at 14.

³² Gary Clyde Hufbauer and Jeffrey J. Schott, *NAFTA: An Assessment*, (Washington, D.C.: Institute for International Economics, 1993), at 14.

³³ Bob Davis, "Free Trade Is Headed for More Hot Debate," Wall Street Journal, April 17, 1995.

³⁴ Peter A. Petri, Michael G. Plummer and Fan Zhai, "Adding Japan and Korea to the TPP," March 7, 2013, at 2. Available at: <u>http://asiapacifictrade.org/wp-content/uploads/2013/05/Adding-Japan-and-Korea-to-TPP.pdf</u>. This report is an update of Peter

A. Petri, Michael G. Plummer and Fan Zhai, "The Trans-Pacific Partnership and Asia-Pacific Integration: A Quantitative Assessment," Peterson Institute for International Economics and East-West Center, November 2012. Available at: http://bookstore.piie.com/book-store/6642.html.

³⁵ For this paragraph and the accompanying graph: U.S. International Trade Commission, "Interactive Tariff and Trade Dataweb," accessed February 9, 2014. Available at: <u>http://dataweb.usitc.gov</u>. Exports are domestic exports and imports are imports for consumption. Figures are adjusted to 2013 dollars using the CPI-U-RS from the Congressional Budget Office.

³⁶ U.S. International Trade Commission, "Interactive Tariff and Trade Dataweb," accessed February 11, 2014. Available at: <u>http://dataweb.usitc.gov</u>. Exports are domestic exports and imports are imports for consumption, adjusted for inflation. Data is a comparison of the compound annual growth rates of the combined balance of the respective countries from 1993 through 2013.

³⁷ U.S. International Trade Commission, "Interactive Tariff and Trade Dataweb," accessed February 9, 2014. Available at: <u>http://dataweb.usitc.gov</u>. Exports are domestic exports and imports are imports for consumption. Oil is defined as products falling within NAICS 2111 and 3241 for 2012 and SIC 131, 291, 295, and 299 for 1993.

³⁸ See, for example, U.S. Chamber of Commerce, "NAFTA Triumphant: Assessing Two Decades of Gains in Trade, Growth, and Jobs," 2013, at 1. Available at: <u>http://www.uschamber.com/sites/default/files/reports/1112_INTL_NAFTA_20Years.pdf</u>.

³⁹ U.S. International Trade Commission, "Interactive Tariff and Trade Dataweb," accessed February 9, 2014. Available at: http://dataweb.usitc.gov. This is an inflation-adjusted comparison of U.S. trade with Mexico and Canada in 1993 and 2013.
 ⁴⁰ U.S. International Trade Commission, "Interactive Tariff and Trade DataWeb," accessed February 11, 2014. Available at:

<u>http://dataweb.usitc.gov/</u>. The statistic is a comparison of the average annual growth rate of the combined inflation-adjusted exports of all non-FTA partner countries versus that of all FTA partner countries from 2004 through 2013 (adjustments have been made to account for the changes in these two categories as non-FTA partners have become FTA partners).

⁴¹ U.S. International Trade Commission, "Interactive Tariff and Trade Dataweb," accessed February 11, 2014. Available at: <u>http://dataweb.usitc.gov</u>. Manufacturing exports are defined as NAIC 31, 32, and 33 from 1997-2003, and as SIC 2 and 3 from 1989-1996. (Pre-1989 data is not available.) The statistic is a comparison of the pre- and post-NAFTA compound annual growth rates of inflation-adjusted manufacturing exports to Mexico and Canada.
⁴² U.S. Bureau of Economic Analysis, "International Data: Table 12: U.S. International Transactions, by Area," accessed

⁴² U.S. Bureau of Economic Analysis, "International Data: Table 12: U.S. International Transactions, by Area," accessed February 11, 2014. Available at: <u>http://www.bea.gov/iTable/iTable.cfm?ReqID=6&step=1#reqid=6&step=1&isuri=1</u>. The statistic is a comparison of the pre- and post-NAFTA compound annual growth rates of inflation-adjusted services exports to Mexico and Canada (from 1986 – the earliest year of data availability – through 1993 and from 1993 through 2012 – the latest year of data availability).

⁴³ Robert E. Scott, Carlos Salas, and Bruce Campbell, "Revisiting NAFTA: Still Not Working for North America's Workers," Economic Policy Institute, Briefing Paper 173, September 28, 2006. Available at: <u>http://s2.epi.org/files/page/-/old/briefingpapers/173/bp173.pdf</u>.

⁴⁴ Robert E. Scott, Carlos Salas, and Bruce Campbell, "Revisiting NAFTA: Still Not Working for North America's Workers," Economic Policy Institute, Briefing Paper 173, September 28, 2006, at 20. Available at: <u>http://s2.epi.org/files/page/-/old/briefingpapers/173/bp173.pdf</u>.

⁴⁵ Robert E. Scott, "Heading South: U.S.-Mexico trade and job displacement after NAFTA," Economic Policy Institute Briefing Paper 308, May 2011. Available at: <u>http://www.epi.org/publication/heading_south_u-s-</u> mexico_trade_and_job_displacement_after_nafta1/.

⁴⁶ U.S. International Trade Commission, "Interactive Tariff and Trade Dataweb," accessed February 9, 2014. Available at: <u>http://dataweb.usitc.gov</u>. Exports are domestic exports and imports are imports for consumption. Oil is defined as products falling within NAICS 2111 and 3241.

⁴⁷ U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, Current Employment Statistics survey, series ID CES3000000001, manufacturing industry, U.S. Department of Labor, extracted February 11, 2014. Available at: <u>http://www.bls.gov/ces/</u>.

⁴⁸ Robert Scott, "The China Toll: Growing U.S. Trade Deficit with China Cost More than 2.7 Million Jobs between 2001 and 2011, with Job Losses in Every State," Economic Policy Institute, Briefing Paper 345, August 23, 2012. Available at: <u>http://s4.epi.org/files/2012/bp345-china-growing-trade-deficit-cost.pdf</u>.

⁴⁹ Public Citizen, Trade Adjustment Assistance Database, 2013, accessed December 19, 2013. Available at: <u>http://www.citizen.org/taadatabase</u>.

⁵⁰ Howard F. Rosen, "Reforming Trade Adjustment Assistance: Keeping a 40-Year Promise," Peterson Institute for International Economics, February 26, 2002. Available at:

http://www.iie.com/publications/papers/paper.cfm?ResearchID=450.

"In 1999, the last year for which data are available, ³/₄ million workers lost their jobs from the manufacturing sector. Of those, approximately ¹/₄ million lost their jobs from industries facing heavy import competition (as defined by Lori Kletzer). Of those, only 30,000 workers, or less than 10 percent, received assistance under TAA."

⁵¹ Public Citizen, "NAFTA at Five: School of Real-Life Results, Report Card," PC report, 1999. Available at: http://www.citizen.org/trade/article_redirect.cfm?ID=6473.

⁵² Public Citizen, "NAFTA's Broken Promises: Failure to Create U.S. Jobs," PC report, January 1997. Available at: http://www.citizen.org/trade/article_redirect.cfm?ID=1767.

⁵³ Public Citizen, "NAFTA's Broken Promises: Failure to Create U.S. Jobs," PC report, January 1997. Available at: <u>http://www.citizen.org/trade/article_redirect.cfm?ID=1767</u>. And Public Citizen, Trade Adjustment Assistance Database, 2013, accessed December 19, 2013. Available at: <u>http://www.citizen.org/taadatabase</u>.

⁵⁴ Public Citizen, "NAFTA's Broken Promises: Failure to Create U.S. Jobs," PC report, January 1997. Available at: <u>http://www.citizen.org/trade/article_redirect.cfm?ID=1767</u>. And Public Citizen, Trade Adjustment Assistance Database, 2013, accessed December 19, 2013. Available at: <u>http://www.citizen.org/taadatabase</u>.

⁵⁵ See Public Citizen, "Table of Foreign Investor-State Cases and Claims under NAFTA and Other U.S. 'Trade' Deals," February 2014. Available at: http://www.citizen.org/documents/investor-state-chart.pdf.

⁵⁶ Robert E. Scott, Carlos Salas, and Bruce Campbell, "Revisiting NAFTA: Still Not Working for North America's Workers," Economic Policy Institute, Briefing Paper 173, September 28, 2006, at 20. Available at: <u>http://s2.epi.org/files/page/-</u>/old/briefingpapers/173/bp173.pdf.

⁵⁷ U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Displaced Workers Summary," Table 7, U.S. Department of Labor, Aug. 24, 2012. Available at: <u>http://www.bls.gov/news.release/disp.nr0.htm</u>.

⁵⁸ U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, "May 2012 National Industry-Specific Occupational Employment and Wage Estimates: Sectors 31, 32, and 33 – Manufacturing," Occupational Employment Statistics, U.S. Department of Labor, accessed February 11, 2014. Available at: <u>http://www.bls.gov/oes/current/naics2_31-33.htm#00-0000</u>.

⁵⁹ U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, Current Employment Statistics survey, series ID CEU7072000003, accommodation and food services industry, U.S. Department of Labor, extracted February 11, 2014. Available at: <u>http://www.bls.gov/ces/</u>.

⁶⁰ Average wage data for 1993-2013 from Bureau of Labor Statistics' Current Employment Statistics survey, series CEU0500000008, U.S. Department of Labor, extracted February 11, 2014. Available at: <u>http://www.bls.gov/ces/</u>. Productivity data from Bureau of Labor Statistics' Major Sector Productivity and Costs index, series ID PRS88003093, U.S. Department of Labor, extracted February 11, 2014. Available at: <u>http://www.bls.gov/ces/</u>. Productivity and Costs index, series ID PRS88003093, U.S. Department of Labor, extracted February 11, 2014. Available at: <u>http://www.bls.gov/lpc/</u>. The statistic is a comparison of the compound annual growth rates for inflation-adjusted average hourly earnings and labor productivity from 1993 through 2013.

⁶¹ U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Weekly and Hourly Earnings Data from the Current Population Survey," Series ID LEU0252881600, U.S. Department of Labor, extracted February 12, 2014. Available at: <u>http://data.bls.gov</u>.

⁶² Thomas Piketty and Emmanuel Saez, "The Evolution of Top Incomes: A Historical and International Perspective," National Bureau of Economic Research, Paper 11955, January 2006, numbers updated through 2012 in a September 2013 extract. Available at: <u>http://www.econ.berkeley.edu/~saez/</u>.

⁶³ Kate Bronfenbrenner, "The Effects of Plant Closing or Threat of Plant Closing on the Right of Workers to Organize," North American Commission for Labor Cooperation Report, 1997.

⁶⁴ William Cline, *Trade and Income Distribution*, (Washington, D.C.: Peterson Institute for International Economics, 1997). For analysis of this and other studies on trade and income inequality, see <u>http://www.citizen.org/documents/trade-and-income-inequality.pdf</u>.

⁶⁵ Foreign Agricultural Service, "Global Agricultural Trade System," U.S. Department of Agriculture, accessed February 12, 2014. Available at: <u>http://fas.usda.gov/gats/default.aspx</u>. The statistic is a comparison of the inflation-adjusted dollar value of food imports from Canada and Mexico in 1993 and 2013. Food imports are defined as the following USDA Foreign Agricultural Service aggregations: dairy products, fruits & preparations, grains & feeds, livestock & meats, oilseeds & products, other horticultural products, planting seeds, poultry & products, sugar & tropical products, tree nuts & preparations, and vegetables & preparations.

⁶⁶ Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Consumer Price Index Database," CPI for food at home for all urban consumers, Series ID CUUS0000SAF11, U.S. Department of Labor, extracted February 12, 2014. Available at: <u>http://www.bls.gov/cpi/</u>.

⁶⁷ Dean Baker and Mark Weisbrot, "Will New Trade Gains Make Us Rich?" Center for Economic and Policy Research (CEPR) Paper, October 2001. Available at: <u>http://www.cepr.net/documents/publications/trade_2001_10_03.pdf</u>. The share of workforce without a college degree comes from U.S. Census Bureau, "Educational Attainment in the United States: Table 2. Educational Attainment of the Population 25 Years and Over, by Selected Characteristics: 2013," 2014. Available at: <u>http://www.census.gov/hhes/socdemo/education/data/cps/2013/tables.html</u>. Median wage information comes from Social Security Administration, "Wage Statistics for 2012," February 2014. Available at: <u>http://www.ssa.gov/cgi-bin/netcomp.cgi?year=2012</u>.

⁶⁸ U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, "Quarterly Census of Employment and Wages," County High Level Excel Files, manufacturing, number of establishments, U.S. Department of Labor, extracted on February 12, 2014. Available at <u>ftp://ftp.bls.gov/pub/special.requests/cew</u>. Comparison between levels in fourth quarter of 1993 with first quarter of 2013. ⁶⁹ Henri Capron and Olivier Debande, "The Role of the Manufacturing Base in the Development of Private and Public

Services," *Regional Studies*, 31:7, October 1997, at 681. For an overview of these issues, see Adam Hersh and Christian Weller, "Does Manufacturing Matter?" *Challenge*, 46: 2, March-April 2003.

⁷⁰ Corliss Lentz, "Why Some Communities Pay More Than Others? The Example of Illinois Teachers," *Public Administration Review*, 58:2, March-April 1998. This study shows that high levels of manufacturing employment are associated with higher starting salaries for public school educators.

⁷¹ David Brady and Michael Wallace, "Deindustrialization and Poverty: Manufacturing Decline and AFDC Recipiency in Lake County, Indiana, 1964-93," *Sociological Forum*, 16: 2, June 2001, at 321-358.

⁷² Robert Forrant, "Greater Springfield Deindustrialization: Staggering Job Loss, A Shrinking Revenue Base, and Grinding Decline," U of Massachusetts-Lowell Paper, April 2005.

⁷³ Charles Conner, "Agribusiness Food Producers Back NAFTA," *Memphis Commercial Appeal*, Aug. 15, 1993; Jennifer Lin, "In Texas, High Noon over NAFTA," *Knight-Ridder Newspapers*, Oct. 31, 1993.

⁷⁴ Charles Conner, "Agribusiness Food Producers Back NAFTA," *Memphis Commercial Appeal*, Aug. 15, 1993; Jennifer Lin, "In Texas, High Noon over NAFTA," *Knight-Ridder Newspapers*, Oct. 31, 1993.

⁷⁵ For this paragraph and the accompanying graph, data comes from U.S. International Trade Commission, "Interactive Tariff and Trade Dataweb," accessed Feb. 12, 2014. Available at: <u>http://dataweb.usitc.gov</u>. Agricultural products are defined as North American Industry Classification System (NAICS) industries 111 and 112 for 1997-2013 data and Standard Industrial Classification (SIC) industries 011 through 027 for 1989-1996 data. All data is inflation-adjusted.

⁷⁶ Foreign Agricultural Service, "Global Agricultural Trade System," U.S. Department of Agriculture, accessed February 12, 2014. Available at: <u>http://fas.usda.gov/gats/default.aspx</u>. These figures reflect food trade with Mexico and Canada, defined as the following USDA Foreign Agricultural Service aggregations: dairy products, fruits & preparations, grains & feeds, livestock & meats, oilseeds & products, other horticultural products, planting seeds, poultry & products, sugar & tropical products, tree nuts & preparations, and vegetables & preparations.

⁷⁷ Food price information in this paragraph and the accompanying graph on the next page comes from the Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations, "FAO Food Price Index," February 6, 2014. Available at:

http://www.fao.org/worldfoodsituation/foodpricesindex/en/. Analysis of all available years of food price index data (from 1990 through 2013) shows that the median food price index occurred between 2004 and 2005. In the graph, the food price index, export volumes and export values have been indexed to the 2004 level (which is equated to zero) such that the level in any given year can be read as the percentage above or below the 2004 level.

⁷⁸ These figures and the accompanying graph on the next page come from Foreign Agricultural Service, "Global Agricultural Trade System," U.S. Department of Agriculture, accessed February 12, 2014. Available at:

<u>http://fas.usda.gov/gats/default.aspx</u>. They reflect the volume and inflation-adjusted value of U.S. food exports, defined as the following USDA Foreign Agricultural Service aggregations: dairy products, fruits & preparations, grains & feeds, livestock & meats, oilseeds & products, other horticultural products, planting seeds, poultry & products, sugar & tropical products, tree nuts & preparations, and vegetables & preparations.

⁷⁹ For this paragraph and the accompanying graph, the figures come from Foreign Agricultural Service, "Global Agricultural Trade System," U.S. Department of Agriculture, accessed February 12, 2014. Available at:

<u>http://fas.usda.gov/gats/default.aspx</u>. They reflect the volume of U.S. food exports and imports, defined as the following USDA Foreign Agricultural Service aggregations: dairy products, fruits & preparations, grains & feeds, livestock & meats, oilseeds & products, other horticultural products, planting seeds, poultry & products, sugar & tropical products, tree nuts & preparations, and vegetables & preparations.

⁸⁰ Farming typologies and numbers come from Economic Research Service, "Agricultural Resource Management Survey: Farm Financial and Crop Production Practices," U.S. Department of Agriculture, updated Nov. 27, 2012. Available at: <u>http://www.ers.usda.gov/data-products/arms-farm-financial-and-crop-production-practices/tailored-reports.aspx</u>. Small family farms consist of "farming occupation" farms grossing less than \$250,000 per year ("lower sales" and "higher sales"), while large farms include family farms grossing more than \$250,000 per year ("large" and "very large") and nonfamily farms. Comparisons are between 2011 and 1996, the latest and earliest data available for those typologies.

⁸¹ U.S. International Trade Commission, "Interactive Tariff and Trade Dataweb," accessed Feb. 12, 2014. Available at: http://dataweb.usitc.gov. Vegetables are defined as SITC 054 and vegetable trade is presented in inflation-adjusted values.
 ⁸² U.S. Department of Agriculture Economic Research Service, "Effects of the NAFTA on U.S. Agricultural Commodities," March 1993.

⁸³ Foreign Agricultural Service, "Global Agricultural Trade System," U.S. Department of Agriculture, accessed January 21, 2011. All data was inflation-adjusted. FAS aggregations used for beef were "Beef & Veal,Fr/Ch/Fz" and "Beef&Veal,

Prep/Pres". FAS aggregations used for pork were "Pork, Fr/Ch/Fz", "Pork,Hams/Shldrs,Crd", "Pork, Bacon, Cured", "Hog Sausage Casings", "Pork,Prep/Pres,Nt/Cn", and "Pork,Prep/Pres,Cannd."

⁸⁴ In the graph, data comes from U.S. International Trade Commission, "Interactive Tariff and Trade Dataweb," accessed Feb. 12, 2014. Available at: <u>http://dataweb.usitc.gov</u>. Beef is defined as SITC 011 and live cattle is defined as SITC 00111 and 00119. All data adjusted for inflation.

⁸⁵ Foreign Agricultural Service, "Global Agricultural Trade System," U.S. Department of Agriculture, accessed January 21, 2011. All data was inflation-adjusted. FAS aggregations used for beef were "Beef & Veal,Fr/Ch/Fz" and "Beef&Veal, Prep/Pres". FAS aggregations used for pork were "Pork, Fr/Ch/Fz", "Pork,Hams/Shldrs,Crd", "Pork, Bacon, Cured", "Hog Sausage Casings", "Pork,Prep/Pres,Nt/Cn", and "Pork,Prep/Pres,Cannd."

⁸⁶ Robert Scott, "Currency Manipulation – History Shows That Sanctions Are Needed," Economic Policy Institute, Policy Memorandum No. 164, April 29, 2010, at 3. Available at: <u>http://www.epi.org/page/-/pm164/pm164.pdf</u>.

⁸⁷ U.S. International Trade Commission, "Interactive Tariff and Trade DataWeb," accessed May 6, 2013. Available at: <u>http://dataweb.usitc.gov/</u>. Beef is defined as SITC 011 and pork is defined as SITC 0122, 0161 and 0175.

⁸⁸ Congresswoman Debbie Stabenow, "Sixty Senators Urge Administration to Crack Down on Currency Manipulation in Trans-Pacific Partnership Talks," September 24, 2013. Available at:

http://www.stabenow.senate.gov/?p=press_release&id=1171#sthash.MZYFgWCa.dpuf.

⁸⁹ Congressman Mike Michaud, "Majority of House Members Push Obama to Address Currency Manipulation in TPP," June 6, 2013. Available at: <u>http://michaud.house.gov/press-release/majority-house-members-push-obama-address-currency-manipulation-tpp</u>.

⁹⁰ Foreign Agricultural Service, "Global Agricultural Trade System," U.S. Department of Agriculture, accessed February 12, 2014. Available at: <u>http://fas.usda.gov/gats/default.aspx</u>. The statistic is a comparison of the inflation-adjusted dollar value of food imports from Canada and Mexico in 1993 and 2013. Food imports are defined as the following USDA Foreign Agricultural Service aggregations: dairy products, fruits & preparations, grains & feeds, livestock & meats, oilseeds & products, other horticultural products, planting seeds, poultry & products, sugar & tropical products, tree nuts & preparations, and vegetables & preparations.

⁹¹ Public Citizen, "The WTO Comes to Dinner: U.S. Implementation of Trade Rules Bypasses Food Safety Requirements," PC report, 2003, at 5. Available at <u>http://www.citizen.org/documents/EQUIVALENCYFINALREPORT.PDF.</u>

⁹² Public Citizen, "The WTO Comes to Dinner: U.S. Implementation of Trade Rules Bypasses Food Safety Requirements," PC report, 2003, at 9-10. Available at <u>http://www.citizen.org/documents/EQUIVALENCYFINALREPORT.PDF.</u>

⁹³ Public Citizen, "The WTO Comes to Dinner: U.S. Implementation of Trade Rules Bypasses Food Safety Requirements," PC report, 2003, pg. 24 for Canadian equivalence determination and pg. 26 for Mexico. Available at

http://www.citizen.org/documents/EQUIVALENCYFINALREPORT.PDF. And Public Citizen, "NAFTA's Broken Promises: Fast Track to Unsafe Food," PC report, 1997. Available at: http://www.citizen.org/trade/article_redirect.cfm?ID=1894.

⁹⁴ Public Citizen, "The WTO Comes to Dinner: U.S. Implementation of Trade Rules Bypasses Food Safety Requirements," PC report, 2003, pages 36-37. Available at: <u>http://www.citizen.org/documents/EQUIVALENCYFINALREPORT.PDF.</u>

⁹⁵ Public Citizen, "The WTO Comes to Dinner: U.S. Implementation of Trade Rules Bypasses Food Safety Requirements," PC report, 2003, pages 36-37. Available at: <u>http://www.citizen.org/documents/EQUIVALENCYFINALREPORT.PDF.</u>

⁹⁶ Review of Activities of the Federal Meat Inspection Program: Hearing of the Subcommittee on Agricultural Research, Conservation, Forestry and General Legislation, Senate Committee on Agriculture, Nutrition and Forestry, 103rd Congress, Hearing 103-728, August 12, 1994. Available at

https://archive.org/stream/federalmeatinspe00unit/federalmeatinspe00unit_djvu.txt.

⁹⁷ U.S. International Trade Commission, "Interactive Tariff and Trade Dataweb," accessed February 12, 2014. Available at: <u>http://dataweb.usitc.gov</u>. This is an inflation-adjusted comparison of beef imports in 1993 and 2013, with beef defined as 011 in the SITC system.

⁹⁸ U.S. Food and Drug Administration, "Fiscal Year 2013 Congressional Justification," 2013 at 157. Available at: <u>http://www.fda.gov/downloads/AboutFDA/ReportsManualsForms/Reports/BudgetReports/UCM301716.pdf</u>.

⁹⁹ Food Safety and Inspection Service, "Quarterly Enforcement Report for Quarter 4, Fiscal Year 2013," U.S. Department of Agriculture, 2013, at Table 3a. Available at: <u>http://www.fsis.usda.gov/wps/portal/fsis/topics/regulatory-compliance/regulatory-enforcement/quarterly-enforcement-reports/qer-q4-fy2013</u>.
 ¹⁰⁰ Lawrence K. Altman, "Tainted Strawberries' Danger Has Eased, U.S. Officials Say," *New York Times*, April 4, 1997.

¹⁰⁰ Lawrence K. Altman, "Tainted Strawberries' Danger Has Eased, U.S. Officials Say," *New York Times*, April 4, 1997. Available at: <u>http://www.nytimes.com/1997/04/04/us/tainted-strawberries-danger-has-eased-us-officials-say.html</u>.

¹⁰¹ Lawrence K. Altman, "Tainted Strawberries' Danger Has Eased, U.S. Officials Say," *New York Times*, April 4, 1997. Available at: <u>http://www.nytimes.com/1997/04/04/us/tainted-strawberries-danger-has-eased-us-officials-say.html</u>.

And "HAV-Tainted Frozen Strawberries," Hepatitis Control Report, Spring 1997, Vol. 2, No. 1. Available at: <u>http://www.hepatitiscontrolreport.com/State3.html</u>.

Public Citizen

¹⁰² Statement of Rep. David Bonior (D-Mich.), "Fast Track Legislation and the Future of America's Trade Agreements," *Congressional Record*, 143, October 9, 1997, at H8813.

¹⁰³ For more information on such conflicts of interest in the investor-state system, *see* "Profiting from Injustice," Transnational Institute and Corporate Europe Observatory report, Nov. 2012. Available at: <u>http://www.tni.org/pressrelease/exposed-elite-club-lawyers-who-make-millions-suing-states</u>.

¹⁰⁴ See Lori Wallach, "Fair and Equitable Treatment' and Investors' Reasonable Expectations: Rulings in U.S. FTAs & BITs Demonstrate FET Definition Must be Narrowed," Public Citizen memo, September 5, 2012. Available at: http://www.citizen.org/documents/MST-Memo.pdf.

¹⁰⁵ The data for this paragraph and the accompanying graph are from United Nations Conference on Trade and Development, "IIA Issues Note: Recent Developments in Investor-State Dispute Settlement (ISDS)," May 2013, at 3. Available at: http://unctad.org/en/PublicationsLibrary/webdiaepcb2013d3_en.pdf.

¹⁰⁶ Public Citizen, "Table of Foreign Investor-State Cases and Claims under NAFTA and Other U.S. 'Trade' Deals," February 2014. Available at: <u>http://www.citizen.org/documents/investor-state-chart.pdf</u>.

¹⁰⁷ Public Citizen, "Table of Foreign Investor-State Cases and Claims under NAFTA and Other U.S. 'Trade' Deals," February 2014, at 6. Available at: <u>http://www.citizen.org/documents/investor-state-chart.pdf</u>.

¹⁰⁸ Public Citizen, "Table of Foreign Investor-State Cases and Claims under NAFTA and Other U.S. 'Trade' Deals," February 2014, at 12. Available at: <u>http://www.citizen.org/documents/investor-state-chart.pdf</u>.

¹⁰⁹ Public Citizen, "Table of Foreign Investor-State Cases and Claims under NAFTA and Other U.S. 'Trade' Deals," February 2014, at 7. Available at: <u>http://www.citizen.org/documents/investor-state-chart.pdf</u>.

¹¹⁰ Jarrod Hepburn, "Canada Loses NAFTA Claim; Provincial R&D Obligations Imposed on US Oil Companies Held to Constitute Prohibited Performance Requirements," *Investment Arbitration Reporter*, June 1, 2012.

¹¹¹ For more information, *see* Public Citizen, "Table of Foreign Investor-State Cases and Claims under NAFTA and other U.S. 'Trade' Deals," February 2014. Available at: <u>http://www.citizen.org/documents/investor-state-chart.pdf</u>.

¹¹² See Public Citizen, "U.S. Pharmaceutical Corporation Uses NAFTA Foreign Investor Privileges Regime to Attack Canada's Patent Policy, Demand \$100 Million for Invalidation of a Patent," PC briefing paper, March 2013. Available at: http://www.citizen.org/eli-lilly-investor-state-factsheet.

¹¹³ Nicole Mordant, "Boone Pickens Challenges Canada on Green Power Law," *International Business Times*, July 18, 2011. Available at: <u>http://hken.ibtimes.com/articles/182175/20110718/boone-pickens-canada-green-power-law-nafta.htm</u>.

¹¹⁴ Ontario Ministry of Energy, "Ontario's Feed-In Tariff Program: Two-Year Review Report," March 2012, at 2 and 4. Available at: <u>http://www.energy.gov.on.ca/docs/en/FIT-Review-Report.pdf</u>.

¹¹⁵ Ontario Ministry of Finance, "Ontario Budget 2009: Chapter I: Confronting the Challenge: Building Ontario's Economic Future," Oct. 7, 2009. Available at: <u>http://www.fin.gov.on.ca/en/budget/ontariobudgets/2009/chpt1.html</u>.

¹¹⁶ Nicole Mordant, "Boone Pickens Challenges Canada on Green Power Law," *International Business Times*, July 18, 2011. Available at: <u>http://hken.ibtimes.com/articles/182175/20110718/boone-pickens-canada-green-power-law-nafta.htm</u>.

¹¹⁷ See Public Citizen, "Loewen' NAFTA Case: Foreign Corporations Unhappy with Domestic Jury Awards in Private Contract Disputes Can Demand Bailout from Taxpayers," PC briefing paper, February 2012. Available at: http://www.citizen.org/documents/Loewen-Case-Brief-FINAL.pdf.

¹¹⁸ *Methanex Corporation v. United States of America*, Submission on Costs of Respondent United States of America, Ad hoc – UNCITRAL Arbitration Rules (2004). Available at: <u>http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/34641.pdf</u>.

¹¹⁹ World Bank, "World dataBank: World Development Indicators," accessed Dec. 19, 2013. Available at: <u>http://databank.worldbank.org</u>.

¹²⁰ World Bank, "World dataBank: World Development Indicators," accessed Dec. 19, 2013. Available at: <u>http://databank.worldbank.org</u>.

¹²¹ Uniworld database, "Foreign Firms Operating in the United States," 2013. Available at: <u>http://www.uniworldbp.com/search.php</u>.

¹²² Timothy Wise, "Agricultural Dumping Under NAFTA: Estimating the Costs of U.S. Agricultural Policies to Mexican Producers," Woodrow Wilson International Center for Scholars, 2010, at 3. Available at:

http://www.ase.tufts.edu/gdae/Pubs/rp/AgricDumpingWoodrowWilsonCenter.pdf.

¹²³ Eric Perramond, "The Rise, Fall, and Reconfiguration of the Mexican Ejido," *Geographical Review*, 98: 3, July 2008, at 356-371.

¹²⁴ John B. Judis, "Trade Secrets," *The New Republic*, April 9, 2008.

¹²⁵ Gisele Henriques and Raj Patel, "NAFTA, Corn, and Mexico's Agricultural Trade Liberalization," Interhemispheric Resource Center, February 13, 2004, at 6. Available at:

http://dspace.cigilibrary.org/jspui/bitstream/123456789/113/1/NAFTA%20Corn%20and%20Mexicos%20Agricultural%20Trade%20Liberalization.pdf.

¹²⁶ Gisele Henriques and Raj Patel, "NAFTA, Corn, and Mexico's Agricultural Trade Liberalization," Interhemispheric Resource Center, February 13, 2004, at 2 and 6. Available at:

http://dspace.cigilibrary.org/jspui/bitstream/123456789/113/1/NAFTA%20Corn%20and%20Mexicos%20Agricultural%20Trad e%20Liberalization.pdf?1.

¹²⁷ Colombia and Mexico Country Management Unit, Latin America and the Caribbean Region, Poverty Reduction and Economic Management Division, "Poverty in Mexico: An Assessment of Conditions, Trends and Government Strategy," World Bank, Report No. 28612-ME, June 2004, at 57. Available at: <u>http://www-</u> wds.worldbank.org/servlet/WDSContentServer/WDSP/IB/2004/07/13/000012009_20040713141715/Rendered/PDF/286120M

wds.worldbank.org/servlet/WDSContentServer/WDSP/IB/2004/07/13/000012009_20040713141715/Rendered/PDF/286120M E.pdf. ¹²⁸ Mary Lordon and Kavin Sullivan "Trada Brings Bishes, but Not to Mayioo's Boor "Washington Bost Marsh 22, 2002

¹²⁸ Mary Jordan and Kevin Sullivan, "Trade Brings Riches, but Not to Mexico's Poor," *Washington Post*, March 22, 2003.
 ¹²⁹ World Bank, "World dataBank: World Development Indicators," accessed Dec. 16, 2013. Available at: http://databank.worldbank.org.

¹³⁰ Minimum wage data comes from Servicio de Administracion Tributaria, "Salarios Minimos 2013," accessed December 20, 2013. Available at: <u>http://www.sat.gob.mx/sitio_Internet/asistencia_contribuyente/informacion_frecuente/salarios_minimos/</u>. Consumer price data comes from Financial Red, "Canasta Básica Mexicana 2013," December 4, 2013. Available at: <u>http://elinpc.com.mx/canasta-basica-mexicana/</u>.

¹³¹ Carlos Salas, "Between Unemployment and Insecurity in Mexico: NAFTA Enters Its Second Decade," in Robert E. Scott, Carlos Salas, and Bruce Campbell, "Revisiting NAFTA: Still Not Working for North America's Workers," Economic Policy Institute, Briefing Paper 173, September 28, 2006. Available at: <u>http://s2.epi.org/files/page/-/old/briefingpapers/173/bp173.pdf</u>.

¹³² Carlos Salas, "Between Unemployment and Insecurity in Mexico: NAFTA Enters Its Second Decade," in Robert E. Scott, Carlos Salas, and Bruce Campbell, "Revisiting NAFTA: Still Not Working for North America's Workers," Economic Policy Institute, Briefing Paper 173, September 28, 2006. Available at: <u>http://s2.epi.org/files/page/-/old/briefingpapers/173/bp173.pdf</u>.
 ¹³³ U.S. Joint Forces Command, "The Joint Operating Environment: Challenges and Implications for the Future Joint Force,"

USJFC report, 2008, at 36. Available at: <u>http://www.globalsecurity.org/military/library/report/2008/joe2008_jfcom.pdf</u>. ¹³⁴ Rafael Alarcón, "Transnational Communities, Regional Development, and the Future of Mexican Immigration," *Berkeley*

Planning Journal, 10, 1995 at 37. Available at: <u>http://www.ced.berkeley.edu/pubs/bpj/pdf/bidl1004.pdf</u>. ¹³⁵ Juan Arvizu, "Preocupa la falta de acuerdo migratorio," *El Universal* (Mexico), April 24, 2005.

¹³⁶ Jeffrey Passel, D'Vera Cohn, and Ana Gonzalez-Barrera, "Net Migration from Mexico Falls to Zero – and Perhaps Less," Pew Research Center: Hispanic Trends Project, April 23, 2012, at 45. Available at:

http://www.pewhispanic.org/files/2012/04/Mexican-migrants-report_final.pdf.

¹³⁷ Data for the graph comes from two sources. U.S. corn exports to Mexico are inflation-adjusted annual domestic exports of unmilled maize (SITC 04490), from U.S. International Trade Commission, "Interactive Tariff and Trade Dataweb," accessed December 27, 2012. Available at: <u>http://dataweb.usitc.gov/</u>. Annual immigration from Mexico to the United States is from Jeffrey Passel, D'Vera Cohn, and Ana Gonzalez-Barrera, "Net Migration from Mexico Falls to Zero – and Perhaps Less," Pew Research Center: Hispanic Trends Project, April 23, 2012, at 45. Available at:

http://www.pewhispanic.org/files/2012/04/Mexican-migrants-report_final.pdf.

¹³⁸ Jeffrey S. Passel, D'Vera Cohn and Ana Gonzalez-Barrera, "Population Decline of Unauthorized Immigrants Stalls, May Have Reversed," Pew Research Center: Hispanic Trends Project, September 23, 2013. Available at:

http://www.pewhispanic.org/2013/09/23/population-decline-of-unauthorized-immigrants-stalls-may-have-reversed/.

¹³⁹ Jose María Imaz, "NAFTA Damages Small Businesses," *El Barzón* (Mexico City), January 1997.

¹⁴⁰ World Bank, "World dataBank: World Development Indicators," accessed Jan. 15, 2013. Available at: <u>http://databank.worldbank.org</u>.

¹⁴¹World Bank, "World dataBank: World Development Indicators," accessed December 21, 2013. Available at: <u>http://databank.worldbank.org</u>. Calculated using compound annual growth rates, based on gross domestic product per capita.

¹⁴² The United States took a time limited exception from NAFTA's Chapter cross-border services rules requiring "national treatment" (equal access for foreign and U.S. firms) for trucking. *See* NAFTA U.S. Annex I. This exception provided for cross-border trucking services and related investment to be permitted for persons of Mexico in the U.S. border states beginning December 18, 1995 and by January 1, 2000 access was to be provided throughout the United States. *See* also, Public Citizen, "The Coming NAFTA Crash," February 2001, at 2. Available at: <u>http://www.citizen.org/documents/truckstudy.PDF</u>.

¹⁴³ Public Citizen, "The Coming NAFTA Crash," February 2001, at 6. Available at:

http://www.citizen.org/documents/truckstudy.PDF.

¹⁴⁴ Public Citizen, "The Coming NAFTA Crash," February 2001, at 2. Available at: http://www.citizen.org/documents/truckstudy.PDF.

¹⁴⁵ U.S. Department of Transportation Federal Motor Carrier Safety Administration, "Interim Report on Status of Implementing the North American Free Trade Agreement's Cross-Border Trucking Provisions," Report Number MH-2001-059, May 8, 2001, at 3. Available at: <u>http://www.oig.dot.gov/sites/dot/files/pdfdocs/mh2001059.pdf</u>. U.S. Department of Transportation Office of

the Inspector General, "Follow-up Audit of the Implementation of the North American Free Trade Agreement's Cross-Border Trucking Provisions," January 27, 2007. Richard Estrada, "Put Brakes On Truck-safety Spin," *Dallas Morning News*, January 19, 1999. Available at: <u>http://articles.sun-sentinel.com/1999-01-19/news/9901180433_1_mexican-trucks-truck-safety-truck-inspectors</u>.

¹⁴⁶ Lori Wallach and Todd Tucker, "NAFTA Cross-Border Trucking Case," Public Citizen, March 1, 2007. Available at: <u>http://www.citizen.org/documents/NAFTA_truckingupdate_030107.pdf</u>.

¹⁴⁷ North American Free Trade Agreement Arbitral Panel Established Pursuant to Chapter Twenty in the Matter of Cross-Border Trucking Services, Secretariat File No. USA-MEX-98-2008-01, Final Report of the Panel, Feb. 6, 2001.

¹⁴⁸ "Bush Administration Begins Discussions on Implementing Trucking Panel," *Inside U.S. Trade*, February 16, 2001. "Bush Promises to Fight House Language Blocking Mexican Trucks," *Inside U.S. Trade*, June 29, 2001.

¹⁴⁹ California Air Resources Board, "NAFTA/Mexican Truck Emissions Overview," January 2005, at 2-3. Available at: <u>http://www.arb.ca.gov/enf/hdvip/bip/naftamextrk.pdf</u>.

¹⁵⁰ Department of Transportation v. Public Citizen, 541 U.S. 752 (2004). Public Citizen, "Supreme Court Ruling in Mexico-Domiciled NAFTA Trucks Case Is a Loss for Communities on Both Sides of U.S.-Mexico Border," PC press release, June 7, 2004. Available at: <u>http://www.citizen.org/Page.aspx?pid=4281</u>.

¹⁵¹ Lori Wallach and Todd Tucker, "NAFTA Cross-Border Trucking Case," Public Citizen, March 1, 2007. Available at: http://www.citizen.org/documents/NAFTA_truckingupdate_030107.pdf.

¹⁵² Office of the Inspector General, "Statement on Announcement of Cross-Border Truck Safety Pilot Plan," U.S. Department of Transportation, February 23, 2007.

¹⁵³ Public Citizen, "Table of Foreign Investor-State Cases and Claims under NAFTA and other U.S. 'Trade' Deals," February 2014. Available at: <u>http://www.citizen.org/documents/investor-state-chart.pdf</u>.

¹⁵⁴ "Kirk Agrees to Work to Minimize Effects of Mexican Trucking Dispute," *Inside U.S. Trade*, August 14, 2009.
 ¹⁵⁵ "Pork, Cheeses, Fruits to Face New Tariffs Due to Mexico Trucks Dispute," *Inside U.S. Trade*, August 17, 2010. David Schechter, "Mexican trucks could soon be rolling through Texas," WFAA, March 2, 2011. Available at: http://www.wfaa.com/news/texas-news/NAFTA--117289603.html.

¹⁵⁶ Binyamin Appelbaum, "U.S. and Mexico Sign Trucking Deal," *The New York Times*, July 6, 2011. Available at: http://www.nytimes.com/2011/07/07/business/us-and-mexico-sign-trucking-agreement.html? r=0.

¹⁵⁷ International Brotherhood of Teamsters, "Teamsters Still Question Mexican Truck Safety Despite Court Decision," July 29, 2013. Available at: <u>http://teamster.org/content/teamsters-still-question-mexican-truck-safety-despite-court-decision</u>.

¹⁵⁸ U.S. Department of Transportation, Federal Motor Carrier Safety Administration, 76 Fed. Reg. 20,817 (proposed April 13, 2011). Available at: <u>http://www.fmcsa.dot.gov/rules-regulations/administration/rulemakings/notices/NAFTA-Free-Trade-Agreement-71.pdf</u>.

¹⁵⁹ International Brotherhood of Teamsters v. United States Department of Transportation, Petitioners' Opening Brief (USCA 2011), at 32-33. Available at: <u>http://www.citizen.org/documents/Transport-Room-12-21-2011.pdf</u>.

¹⁶⁰ Federal Motor Carrier Safety Administration, "U.S.-Mexico Cross-Border Trucking Pilot Program," U.S. Department of Transportation, accessed December 20, 2013. Available at: <u>http://www.fmcsa.dot.gov/intl-programs/trucking/Trucking-Program.aspx</u>.

¹⁶¹ Federal Motor Carrier Safety Administration, "Transportes Monteblanco S A DE C V - Compliance Review," U.S. Department of Transportation, March 1, 2013. Available at: <u>http://www.fmcsa.dot.gov/intl-programs/trucking/Transportes-Monteblanco-CR_Redacted_4-10-13.aspx</u>.

¹⁶² World Trade Organization, "Chronological List of Disputes Cases," accessed August 31, 2013. Available at: <u>http://www.wto.org/english/tratop_e/dispu_e/dispu_status_e.htm</u>.

¹⁶³ World Trade Organization, "Chronological List of Disputes Cases," accessed August 31, 2013. Available at: <u>http://www.wto.org/english/tratop_e/dispu_e/dispu_status_e.htm</u>.

¹⁶⁴ See Public Citizen, "USDA Stands Firm on Consumer Meat Labels; Will the WTO Continue Its Anti-Consumer Legacy and Authorize Trade Sanctions?" May 23, 2013. Available at: <u>http://www.citizen.org/documents/press-release-USDA-stands-firm-on-COOL-rule.pdf</u>.

¹⁶⁵ See Public Citizen, "Obama Administration Sides With Consumers and Stands Firm on 'Dolphin-Safe' Tuna Labels; Will the WTO Authorize Trade Sanctions against the U.S.?" July 12, 2013. Available at: <u>http://www.citizen.org/documents/press-</u>release-noaa-dolphin-tuna-rule-july-2013.pdf.

¹⁶⁶ Public Citizen, "Selected Campaign Statements by President Barack Obama on U.S. Trade and Globalization Policy," PC factsheet, 2008. Available at: <u>http://www.citizen.org/documents/ObamaTradeCampaignStatementsFINAL.pdf</u>.

¹⁶⁷ Public Citizen, "151 House Democrats, Bloc of GOP Announce Opposition to 'Fast Track' Trade Authority," PC press release, November 13, 2013. Available at: <u>http://citizen.typepad.com/eyesontrade/2013/11/151-house-democrats-bloc-of-gop-announce-opposition-to-fast-track-trade-authority-.html</u>.